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1 UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

2 ATOMIC SAFETY AND LICENSING BOARD

3 LIMITED APPEARANCE STATEMENT.SESSION

4

5 IN THE MATTER OF:

6 DOMINION NUCLEAR NORTH ANNA, LLC DOCKET NO. 52-008

7 (EARLY SITE PERMIT FOR NORTH ANNA ASLBP NO.

8 ESP SITE) 04-822-02-ESP

9

10 February 8, 2007

11 The session came to order at 6:00 p.m. in

12 the auditorium of Louisa County High School

13 Auditorium, 757 Davis Highway, Mineral, Virginia.

14 Administrative Judge Alex S. Karlin presiding.

15 PRESENT:

16 ALEX S. KARLIN ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE

17 RICHARD COLE, PHD ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE

18 THOMAS E. ELLMAN, PHD ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGE

19 MEG PARISH, ESQ LAW CLERK

20 SHERVERNE CLOYD ADMINISTRATIVE STAFF

21

22

23

24

25
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1 P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2 6:00 p.m.

3 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Please be seated.

4 Good evening. My name is Alex Karlin, and

5 I'm one of the judges, and the Chairman of the Atomic

6 Safety and Licensing Board of the U.S. Nuclear

7 Regulatory Commission that's been appointed and

8 assigned to handle the application for an early site

9 permit by Dominion Nuclear North Anna.

10 And we thought we'd begin by introducing

11 ourselves and telling you a little bit about this

12 proceeding.

13 The three administrative judges were

14 appointed by the Commission to handle this. And for

15 the record -- and this is being transcribed -- I need

16 to note that this is an ESP Application, and it's

17 Docket No. 52-008 ESP, ASLBP No. 04-822-02-ESP.

18 And for the record, today's date is

19 February 8th, 2007, and this is being held in the

20 Louisa County High School Auditorium in Louisa,

21 Virginia. This matter is being transcribed, and the

22 transcription will be made available to the public in

23 about two weeks. So we look forward to hearing from

24 everyone.

25 To my right is Dr. Richard Cole. He is a
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1 Ph.D., and he is an environmental engineer and a

2 diplomat of the American Academy of Environmental

3 Engineers.

4 To my left is Dr. Thomas Ellman. He is

5 also a Ph.D. He is in nuclear engineering, formerly

6 head of the Nuclear Engineering Department of the

7 University of North Carolina State. Let me make sure

8 I get this right. And he's a Board-certified health

9 physicist.

10 I'm Alex Karlin. I'm a lawyer by

11 training. And I did about 30 years of environmental

12 law before coming here to the Atomic Safety and

13 Licensing Board to work as a judge.

14 We three are administrative judges. Our

15 support staff this evening includes Margaret Parish.

16 She's a lawyer. She's our'law clerk, and is sitting

17 over here to our left, and is going to help us with

18 this proceeding.

19 Also, SherVerne Cloyd is our

20 administrative assistant. She's outside at the

21 registration desk out there. And those of you who

22 want to speak, would you please register with her and

23 we'll get you on the program.

24 We also have the support staff and that

25 sort of thing.
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1 Before we begin, I'd like to thank Louisa

2 County High School for making this facility available

3 to us, especially Doug Shalie and Susan Sharpe, who

4 have been helpful in arranging this. It took some

5 effort, and we appreciate this large space that was

6 made available.

7 Also thanks to the Louisa County Sheriff's

8 Department. Captain Ike King and his officers are

9 here and helping tonight. So, we appreciate the

10 County in making its facilities available and its

11 officers available.

12 I appreciate seeing some of you people

13 come out on this pretty cold evening. And I hope all

14 of you who want to speak will get a chance to speak.

15 We're here to conduct what we call a

16 limited appearance statement session. And we sent a

17 notice out in the Federal Register at the beginning of

18 January.-- on January 11th. And there are copies of

19 that out on the table out in back if you want to look

20 at that. It has some information that may be helpful

21 to you in addressing us tonight.

22 The point of a limited appearance

23 statement session is not for us to talk, but for us to

24 listen. And this is set up under regulations of the

25 NRC. Some boards hold these things, and some boards
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1 don't. We decided it would be a good idea to have

2 such a session and to listen to the community present

3 oral testimony or oral presentations to us. You can

4 also submit anything in writing that you want at a

5 written limited appearance statement sessions.

6 Before we start, I'd like to cover six

7 items. And it may take about 10 minutes, but I think

8 it would be worthwhile perhaps to put this in context

9 and explain a little about it to you. Many of you are

10 very familiar with the facilities in this proceeding.

11 I have no doubt about that. And we're here to listen

12 to that. But perhaps it. would help a little bit for

13 you to understand what the Atomic Safety and Licensing

14 Board is and what our role is in this process.

15 So there are six items. One is

16 housekeeping. Two is what's this Board all about?

17 Three, the history of this Board's proceeding. Four,

18 what is an early site comment? Five, what's the

19 purpose of that limited appearance statement session?

20 And six, the procedures we'd like to try to follow

21 this evening to hear your statements.

22 So the first item is housekeeping. It's

23 very simple. If we could ask everyone to turn off

24 their cell phones. That would be helpful. And if you

25 have a cell phone conversation, please conduct it
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1 outside.

2 I believe some media are here. They are

3 very welcome. It's an excellent way for this

4 information to be given to the public. And we

5 appreciate that camera usage be limited to the ambient

6 light rather than flashes.

7 A transcript, as I mentioned before, are

8 the only other things. We're going to have a

9 transcript made. And in about two weeks when the NRC

10 ASLBP website -- the ADAMS system -- the transcript

11 should be available to anyone who would like to look

12 at it and review what's been said.

13 The second item is the ASLBP -- the Atomic

14 Safety and Licensing Board Panel -- and this Board in

15 particular. Who are we? What do we do? We're a

16 little bit different than perhaps some of the other

17 entities and presentations you've seen. And so I'd.

18 like to talk about that.

19 We have a brochure. We have a web page.

20 Some of that information is out there on the desk.

21 You can look at that on our web page if you're

22 interested.

23 Federal law charges the Nuclear Regulatory

24 Commission with regulating nuclear facilities. The

25 NRC is headed by five commissioners who are appointed
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1 by the President, and confirmed by the Senate. So

2 those are the commissioners -- five commissioners.

3 They then have a large regulatory staff

4 working for them. And we will call them the NRC

5 staff. The NRC staff has reviewed the application-or

6 this ESP permit, have developed an environmental

7 impact statement -- a draft impact statement -- a

8 final impact statement. They've done a lot of work

9 preparing and analyzing this application.

10 But we are not the NRC staff. We are sort

11 of a separate entity -- the Atomic Safety and

12 Licensing Board. We're independent of the staff.

13 We're independent of the Commission in a sense. And

14 we have no particular allegiance to them or for the

15 license to hear any other party in this proceeding.

16 Under formal judicial rules of this Board,

17 we are not allowed to talk with the staff. We are not

18 allowed to talk with the applicant -- Dominion -- or

19 anyone else on this matter, except in open court or

20 here tonight where we listen to people.

21 So we don't have any separate sidebar

22 conversations with any of them. And we don't know

23 anything about this application or the process unless

24 somebody puts it on the table and presents the

25 evidence to us or speaks to us. Those are called ex
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1 parte communications, and we're not allowed to have

2 them. And they're not allowed to talk with us about

3 them either.

4 Same thing with the Commissioners. We

5 don't talk with the Commissioners, and they don't talk

6 with us. We get a case. We look at it. We do our

7 best to come up with a straight decision. And we make

8 a decision or a ruling. If somebody doesn't like it,

9 they can appeal it to the Commission. And then the

10 Commission can rule. That's an appeal. But they

11i don't tell us how to rule. We don't talk with them.

12 They don't talk with us.

13 All these rules are supposed to help us be

14 independent and decide things the way we've seen them.

15 The Commissioners don't give us performance reviews.

16' They can't hire us. They can't fire us. They can't

17 give us bonuses. There's nothing really much they can

18 do except reverse us if we make a decision they don't

19 like. So that also helps us to be a bit independent.

20 Third, perhaps it would be useful to give

21 a brief history of this ESP permit application. Give

22 me a minute and I'll try to cover this. Many of you

23 know much of this already.

24 Virginia Electric Power Company, a

25 subsidiary of Dominion Resources, owns the North Anna
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1 Power Station site located on Lake Anna. It has two

2 nuclear reactors currently there and operating.

3 In September 2003, Dominion Nuclear North

4 Anna LLC -- a separate corporation, a separate

5 subsidiary of Dominion Resources, Inc. -- submitted an

6 application to the NRC for early site permit to site

7 two new units to be located in the same spot -- the

8 North Anna Power Station site. Actually, it's a small

9 subpart of that site. But we'll call it the ESP, or

10 proposed ESP site. So in September 2003, Dominion

11 Nuclear North Anna submits an application to the NRC.

12 December of '03, the Commission --

13 remember they're different from us -- published a

14 notice in the Federal Register saying if anybody's got

15 an issue or problem with that, they've got 60 days to

16 raise a challenge or a question about it. The Blue

17 Ridge Environmental Defense League, Nuclear

18 Information Resource Services and public citizens

19 indeed did file a petition and requested a hearing,

20 and proposed several contentions.

21 In June of '04, the predecessor Board --

22 different Board judges than us -- took a look at those

23 contentions that were presented by BREDL. I'll call

24 it BREDL for short. And they held a long argument on

25 that up in Rockville, Maryland, which is where our
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1 headquarters are. And they ultimately decided to

2 admit two contentions -- two specific challenges that

3 BREDL and the other groups had filed.

4 Contention 1 was that the environmental

5 report filed by the applicant did not adequately

6 address the adverse impacts on striped bass in Lake

7 Anna and downstream due to thermal discharges and

8 water temperature increases. Now I'm just

9 paraphrasing. That's not the verbatim word

10 contention, but that's essentially it.

11 Contention 2 was that the environmental

12 report submitted by Dominion North Anna did not deal

13 with the no action alternative as is required under

14 the National Environmental Policy Act -- NEPA.

15 Those were the two contentions that were

16 admitted into this proceeding. And so that Board said

17 in August of '04, yes, BREDL, you're right. You

18 should be granted a hearing. There's going to be a

19 hearing on those two contentions. That's August 2004.

20 So the natural question for you is why

21 haven't you had the hearing yet. It's over two years

22 ago now. And the answer is that under Federal law,

23 and under the regulations, we can't have the

24 environmental hearing until the staff completes the

25 final environmental impact statement.

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com



11

1 And so, the normal process is that we

2 wait, that the applicant waits. We all wait until the

3 applicant and the staff have done all the spade-work

4 necessary for the final environmental impact statement

5 to be issued by the staff. And that happened in

6 December of '06. That was the trigger for us to then

7 proceed to go about trying to have hearings that are

8 necessary.

9 Meanwhile, however, we haven't been

10 sitting idle during the entire time frame. We

11 couldn't have a hearing. But other things did occur

12 in this Board proceeding. We know that there were

13 public meetings here that the staff has held in the

14 middle school and elsewhere. We weren't a part of

15 them. We didn't go to them. We don't know anything

16. about them unless we read it in the newspaper or

17 somebody submits something to us. But we know things

18 were going on.

19 In our proceeding, what was going on is

20 that on one of the contentions, the parties all agreed

21 -- BREDL, Dominion North Anna, and staff -- that one

22 of the contentions was no longer useful or relevant

23 because it had been corrected. The Dominion North

24 Anna had, in fact, amended its environmental report to

25 include the no-action alternative. And therefore that
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1 contention was dropped out of the proceeding

2 voluntarily. Everybody agreed.

3 With regard to the other contention that

4 they had filed -- this is the one dealing with the

5 thermal impacts from once-through clean water from

6 unit 3 of the facility -- at that point what happened

7 is somewhere sort of halfway through the process,

8 Dominion decided to change the cooling approach for

9 unit 3. You all may remember that. They decided that

10 rather than using once-through cooling water for unit

11 3, they were going to propose and change their

12 application so that it would involve wet and dry

13 cooling towers for unit 3.

14 This resulted in a dramatically lower

15 amount of thermal discharge to Lake Anna. This

16 resulted in the requirement to revise the application,

17 revise the final environmental impact statement, and

18 delay the whole process for about a year. But it also

19 resulted in a motion by Dominion North Anna saying,

20 well, there's no longer going be any thermal impacts

21 from thermal discharges on the striped bass because

22 we're not going to discharge the once-through cooling

23 water.

24 The motion was made to dismiss that

25 contention. It was briefed by all the parties. We
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1 looked at the briefs. We looked at the matter. And

2 we decided that that was right. We dismissed that

3 contention. We said that contention no longer has any

4 legs to stand on because that unit is no longer going

5 to be discharging once-through thermally-heated

6 cooling water. So that contention is out.

7 So there are no contentions left in this

8 proceeding. So again, what are we doing here? And

9 what we're doing here is under the law, even if there

10 are no environmental groups or other community groups

11 who have a specific complaint or contention, the

12 Atomic Energy Act requires the Atomic Safety and

13 Licensing Board such as ourselves to have a hearing --

14 an evidentiary hearing -- for any ESP permit -- early

15 site permit.

16 And so we're going to have a hearing.

17 We're going to have it in the town of Louisa starting

18 on April 24th, proceeding for a week or two as need

19 be. I think it will only take like four days. But

20 we've got two weeks reserved just in case.

21 And we're going to have a hearing down

22 here in a couple months. So a hearing will occur..

23 And any of you who are interested in attending that,

24 that will be more like a trial-like proceeding.

25 Witnesses will get on the stand. They'll swear in to
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1 testify. Evidence will be presented. It will be a

2 courtroom-type proceeding. It will be different from

3 this time.

4 The next point, what is an early site

5 permit? Perhaps you've been through this a-couple of

6 times, but we're going to cover a little bit of it

7 tonight.

8 Dominion North Anna has applied for an

9 early site permit. In essence, they're saying, we may

10 want to build several new nuclear reactors on that

11 site. We're not committing to building any new

12 nuclear reactors on the site, but we'd like to have an

13 approval from the NRC that at least the site is okay

14 for putting some reactors on it. So they're looking

15 for a site permit.

16 It doesn't give them a right or the power

17 to actually build anything. But it would say, if they

18 get it, that for 20 years they've got this permit in

19 the bank, and they can come back later with a proposed

20 construction and operating license application. And

21 no one will get to look at the siting issues again.

22 The site will be in the bank. And that's what they're

23 asking for. And that's kind of a unique type of

24 permit that's available under the NRC regs.

25 The type of reactor that Dominion North
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1 Anna is asking for is uncertain. But the site is

2 clear. It's the North Anna Power Station site.

3 They have asked for two units. They want

4 to be able to site two units on the site. Each unit

5 would have up to 4500 megawatts thermal of power.

6 Each unit would have anywhere from one to eight

7 additional reactors put on it. So they're asking for

8 up to 16 additional nuclear reactors to be placed on

9 that site. It could either be two units, each one of

10 them one large reactor. Or it could be eight small

11 ones for each unit. We just want to make sure that's

12 understood.

13 The NRC staff has looked at the

14 application. And they've said they think this is a

15 good idea. And they think it should be granted. So

16 now the ball is in our court to try to decide whether

17 or not it should.

18 When we were created, this Commission

19 established six sort of fundamental questions that

20 this Board has to address -- six decisions we have to

21 make. And they are listed in the Federal Register

22 that's in the back of the room outside in the hall.

23 They're pretty important questions. They

24 involve whether the staff's review has been adequate.

25 They involve whether or not the permit should be
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1 issued at all, whether or not NEPA has been complied

2 with or not.

3 So there are six questions we have to

4 address. Those are the only six questions we're

5 allowed to address. But they're pretty direct

6 questions. And hopefully when you all speak tonight,

7 you can speak within the parameters of those six

8 questions.

9 The fifth point -- we're almost done here

10 -- is the purpose of this session is for us to listen

11 -- not to answer questions, not to talk but to

12 listen to what you want to say.

13 We will take what you say into

14 consideration. It's not testimony. We're not going

15 to ask you to swear under oath to speak or give

16 testimony like in court. But we are going to consider

17 your questions and your issues. And if we think it's

18 worthy, we may invest them when we have this hearing

19 in two months in Louisa.

20 It's not the time for the NRC staff to

21 talk. They don't get a chance to talk. Nor is it

22 time for the applicant -- Dominion North Anna -- to

23 talk. It's for any member of the public who wants to

24 speak. And it's time for us to listen.

25 The final point is procedural. And that
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1 is we sent out a notice and asked people to pre-

2 register. Some people wrote in and registered that

3 they want to speak tonight. Great. They'll be the

4 first ones who will be on the list to speak.

5 Anyone else who wants to speak, please

6 just go into the outside in the back and give your

7 name to SherVerne Cloyd, and she will get it up here.

8 And we'll call everyone in order. It's kind of first-

9 come, first-served. And you do need to sign up if

10 you're going to speak. So please do that.

11 Our plan is to limit everybody to five

12 minutes. This will allow the maximum number of people

13 to speak and address us. If, at the end of the

14 evening, we have more time and somebody wants to speak

15 for another five minutes -- they didn't get finished

16 -- we'll probably make that okay. We'll bring them

17 back. But we do want to try to limit, at least your

18 first round, to five minutes.

19 Margaret Parish, our lawyer and law clerk,.

20 will be our timekeeper. She will give you a one-

21 minute warning. And then once the time is up, she

22 will give a time up signal, I guess. And hopefully,

23 you could wrap up your comments pretty much at that

24 point.

25 And again, if you're not done, you can
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1 either submit something in writing to us, or we'll

2 schedule you at the end and you can recycle and do

3 another five minutes.

4 I thank you for your patience in listening

5 to this. I hope it was helpful a little bit in

6 understanding what we're trying to do.

7 What I'm going to do is call names of the

8 people who have pre-registered. And so we can ask

9 people to come up and speak into the mikes. And as

10 new people register, it will be shuttled up here and

11 we'll call those names also.

12 With that, my fellow judges, do you have

13 anything further to add?

14 (No response.)

15 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Okay. All right.

16 Thank you all for coming again, and for your patience

17 in listening to that.

18 Our first signed-up speaker is Mr. Robert

19 Gibson. So Mr. Gibson, if you could come on up to a

20 mike.

21 We have Mr. Tingler. Randall Tingler is

22 the next speaker. So just stand by if you would, Mr.

23 Tingler.

24 MR. GIBSON: My goal tonight, Mr. Karlin,

25 is to beat that one-minute sign.
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1 My name is Bob Gibson, and I'm Director of

2 Economic Development for the County of Louisa. And my

3 responsibility is to work with the county-elected

4 officials represented by Chairman Mr. Jack Wright

5 tonight, and county administration represented by Mr.

6 Lee Encom, to ensure that we have the industrial and

7 commercial taxpayers complement -- the resident tax

8 base -- that can provide the services needed in

9 government, and also. to ensure that we have good well-

10 paying jobs in our county.

11 So with that in mind, Dominion Resources'

12 North Anna Facility has been a vital contributor to

13 the economy of Louisa County for over 30 years. North

14 Anna is Louisa County's largest taxpayer. North Anna

15 is Louisa County's largest employer. There are

16 approximately a thousand people employed at North

17 Anna, and a new unit would create an additional 750

18 jobs. And like the current jobs at North Anna, these

19 jobs will be highly skilled and highly paid.

20 A third unit will generate many millions

21 more in additional tax revenue paid to the County.

22 The importance of this new tax revenue to the County

23 cannot be overstated, providing for schools, fire,

24 emergency and social services.

25 There must be a reliable supply of
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1 electric power for continued economic growth. It is

2 projected the demand on Dominion will grow by 1.9

3 percent per year through 2017. Over these 10 years,

4 Dominion's peak demand is projected to increase by

5 4,000 megawatts. Our economic viability is dependent

6 on electric energy being available, and being

7 available at a reasonable cost.

8 The excellent safety record of North Anna

9 speaks for itself. Nuclear energy is safe. Waste is

10 safely managed, and air emissions are insignificant.

11 North Anna is good for Louisa County.

12 It's good for Virginia. And it's good for our

13 country. And I urge your approval of the early site

14 permit for Dominion Virginia North Anna. Thank you.

15 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you, Mr.

16 Gibson.

17 Mr. Tingler is next.

18 And Christopher Paine would be the next

19 speaker. Standby.

20 MR. TINGLER: Thank you, gentlemen. I

21 will try not to repeat anything that was just said,

22 and so I'll -- I guarantee you I won't take the five

23 minutes allotted.

24 I'm Randy Tingler. I'm President of

25 William Mackett, Inc. I apparently don't do well with
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1 microphones.

2 I'm Randy Tingler, President of William

3 Mackett, Inc., a local development company. And I

4 want to speak tonight in favor of the additional --

5 the additional reactors.

6 Dominion Power has had a 30-year history

7 of being good to, and a good corporate neighbor here

8 in Louisa County. Just in the very beginning, from

9 the impact of the Lake Anna -- the Lake Anna itself,

10 the Lake itself has had a huge impact on the job

11 market, the real estate market.

12 It's had a positive impact on real estate

13 values. It's provided a large number of good-paying

14 jobs, not only within the plant, but outside the

15 plant. The economy in Louisa County is driven a great

16 deal by -- by trades -- electricians, plumbers. And

17 that's driven by in large part by the robust real

18 estate market in and around the Lake Anna development.

19 Also it's provided a significant real

20 estate tax. It's allowed for real estate tax rates to

21 be one of the lowest in the area. And the citizens

22 are pleased with that, I would say. And also it's

23 provided some great recreational opportunities in the

24 lake.

25 And from a national perspective, when the
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1 big issues you hear on TV everyday about the

2 dependence on Middle Eastern oil being such a bad

3 thing, and global warming, I believe that expanding

4 the nuclear power plant will -- will be favorable with

5 these issues, and we would -- there will be a

6 reduction on dependence of Middle Eastern oil. It

7 will reduce our release of greenhouse gases, and be

8 one part of an overall energy -- energy policy that

9 will start us on a better path as a country. From a

10 national perspective, I believe it's a positive as

11 well.

12 In conclusion, there's no perfect energy

13 source. Nuclear power represents the best option

14 available today to begin the process of reducing our

15 dependence on fossil fuels. The other pieces may

16 include biofuels, battery technology and conservation.

17 But for now, this is the best we've got as far as

18 producing electricity. And I support the expansion of

19 the plant. Thank you.

20 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you, Mr.

21 Tingler.

22 Mr. Paine? Christopher Paine? Is Mr.

23 Paine here yet?

24 (No response.)

25 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Okay. He was pre-
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1 registered. Perhaps he hasn't arrived yet. So we'll

2 go to the next person and just hold his place.

3 Patrick Hanley? Mr. Hanley, are you here

4 this evening? Great.

5 And after Mr. Hanley, we have Jack Wright

6 who has signed up for the on-deck.

7 But Mr. Hanley is next.

8 MR. HANLEY: Good evening. My name is

9 Patrick Hanley. I'm Chairman of the Louisa County

10 Chamber of Commerce.

11 The Chamber of Commerce supports approval

12 of the early site permit for the North Anna Power

13 Station. The addition of one or two new nuclear units

14 is good for the local economy.

15 Dominion is a good citizen of our

16 community. They pay their taxes. They employ more

17 than 900 people with average salaries well above the

18 average for the community as a whole. They produce

19 good, clean fuel. They help reduce our dependence on

20 oil.

21 Their proposal to expand the capacity of

22 the North Anna plant should be applauded. It makes

23 sense. It increases tax revenues at little expense to

24 the community. It adds high-paying jobs for

25 construction and ongoing operations. It is at the
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1 leading edge of initiatives to reduce our use of oil.

2 And it's good business. And it's good for business.

3 And again, the Chamber of Commerce

4 supports expansion of their facilities. Thank you.

5- ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you, Mr.

6 Hanley.

7 Mr. Wright? Welcome.

8 MR. WRIGHT: Thank you. Your Honors, I am

9 -- I'm Jack Wright, Chairman of the Board of

10 Supervisors of Louisa.

11 And first I'd like to welcome you to

12 Louisa County on behalf of the Board. And I'll try

13 not to repeat too many things, but with a good

14 corporation, it's hard not to have some repetition of

15 the things they do.

16 They are vital to our economic growth in

17 Louisa. Without Dominion Power, there would be no

18 Lake Anna in Louisa County. This has attracted a

19 large number of highly talented residents to Louisa.

20 They have provided untold recreational opportunities

21 to thousands of people. They generate a dependable,

22 safe supply of electrical energy. Without this

23 available at affordable pricing, there would be no

24 development in the area.

25 They are great community neighbors with
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1 their contributions to many organizations, their

2 volunteer programs and assistance in the construction

3 of homes for habitat, county parks and many other

4 cooperative ventures.

5 From a safety standpoint, their record for

6 a safe operating environment is truly outstanding,

7 having been recognized on many occasions for their

8 management commitment to safety.

9 Summing up, they're the type of corporate

10 citizens that every jurisdiction would be proud to

11 have. We want the North Anna Power Station to grow

12 and prosper here in Louisa. And we fully support

13 their application for units 3 and 4. Thank you.

14 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you, Mr.

15 Wright. And thank you for the hospitality of the

16 County facilities and their support tonight.

17 Gene Bailey? Mr. Bailey is signed up

18 next.

19 And Louis Zeller would be the next speaker

20 signed up.

21 Mr. Bailey?

22 MR. BAILEY: Good evening, ladies and

23 gentlemen. My name is Gene Bailey, and I serve as

24 president of the Fredericksburg Regional Alliance.

25 The alliance is a private-public
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1 partnership created to promote economic development

2 and grow the economy through the retention of existing

3 businesses and the attraction of high-paying jobs and

4 strong capital investment.

5 The Fredericksburg region with an annual

6 economy approaching $9 billion was featured on the

7 front page of USA Today on March 16th, 2006 as being

8 one of the fastest growing areas in the nation. Our

9 population grew over 27 percent in the past six years.

10 My comments this evening emphasize the positive short-

11 and long-term economic impact Dominion's project will

12 have on the significant part of the Commonwealth of

13 Virginia.

14 The current global business climate

15 sharply reinforces the need for lower cost, reliable

16 energy at a time when many businesses face lower

17 profits and increased pressure to export jobs to other

18 countries. Likewise, lower energy costs are a

19 significant advantage in trying to attract new

20 business to or region, or grow the companies we

21 already have. At a time of outsourcing and a $2 per

22 hour foreign labor, costs of energy remains a major

23 factor in the ability to make a profit.

24 As you know, Dominion's construction of

25 additional units at North Anna will be a strong
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1 stimulus for the local economy. It also represents a

2 stable source of domestic energy in an otherwise

3 highly volatile global marketplace of petroleum. The

4 creation of 750 new jobs with annual salaries over 200

5 percent above the average salary level in the area

6 would be extremely positive for the economy now and in

7 the future.

8 These jobs, many of which would go to

9 citizens in the Fredericksburg region, perform

10 exceptionally well during periods of economic

11 uncertainty, thereby adding to the overall resilience

12 of the economic climate. We recognize our community

13 will fare far better during a period of national

14 economic uncertainty when faced with the positive

15 aspect of job creation resulting from over $2 billion

16 in construction spending.

17 The ripple effect through the economy of

18 increased salaries and wages will put food on the

19 table, park a newer vehicle in the garage, put our

20 children through school, pay for health and dental

21 care, and help support thousands of businesses in our

22 greater region.

23 It's widely recognized that Dominion

24 Virginia Power is a highly responsible corporate

25 citizen whose employees give generously of their time
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1 and money to many worthwhile causes in our community.

2 The company has a continued strong track record for

3 promoting safety and ensuring the well-being of our

4 community now and in the future. The overall stimulus

5 to job creation and higher disposable incomes from

6 this project will be nothing short of phenomenal.

7 Thank you very much for the.opportunity to

8 present my comments.

9 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you, Mr.

10 Bailey.

11 Mr. Louis Zeller, if you could just hold

12 for a second at this point.

13 Okay, Mr. Zeller. Sorry. Thanks.

14 MR. ZELLER: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and

15 members of the Board.

16 My name is Louis Zeller, and I work for

17 the Blue Ridge Environmental Defense League. I'm

18 speaking here tonight on my own behalf as an

19 individual.

20 And I would like to address several of the

21 issues you outlined in your opening statement. These

22 would be safety issue number 1 -- NEPA issue; also

23 NEPA baseline issues 1 and 2. And I will just hit the

24 high points here if -- if I may.

25 On safety issue number 1, issuance of the
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1 early site permit would be inimical to the common

2 defense and security. Unless and until the agency

3 performs an assessment of terrorist attacks at North

4 Anna and provides for protective measures, the highly

5 radioactive fuel storage areas will be potentially

6 vulnerable targets for sabotage, domestic and foreign.

7 Fuel rod behavior during incidents

8 involving sabotage would cause fine particles and

9 vapors to be released from nuclear waste fuel

10 assemblies. And a radiated nuclear fuel assembly

11 contains approximately- 200,000 Curies of

12 radioactivity. Accidents which would involve release

13 of radioactive material would expose unknown numbers

14 of people to disease and death.

15 Recent decisions by the U.S. Court of

16 Appeals and the U.S. Supreme Court hold that

17 environmental impact statements for nuclear facilities

18 should explicitly address potential environmental

19 consequences of intentional destructive acts, that is

20 acts of sabotage and terrorism.

21 The NRC granted a license for dry storage

22 of irradiated nuclear fuel to the Pacific Gas and

23 Electric in 2003. At that time, the Agency said that

24 possibility of a terrorist attack was too speculative

25 to warrant consideration.
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1 However, St. Luis Obispo Mothers for Peace

2 disagreed, and they filed suit. The Ninth Circuit

3 ruled in favor of Mothers for Peace, saying the NRC

4 must consider the environmental impacts of terrorists

5 attacks before licensing-waste storage.

6 As a NEPA issue, the early site permit

7 should not be issued as proposed. The Commission's

8 review is inadequate. The National Environmental

9 Policy Act establishes requirements for Federal

10 agencies to execute complete reviews of the impacts of

11 human development on the environment. Before taking

12 actions that may have a significant impact, the law

13 requires agencies to prepare written statements.

14 Moreover, agencies must consider environmental impacts

15 which are reasonably foreseeable, and which have

16 catastrophic consequences, even if their probability

17 of occurrence is low.

18 The sections of the Code of Federal

19 Regulations which implement the National Environmental

20 Policy Act state that the NRC must examine any future

21 interpretation in the Council of Environmental

22 Qualities NEPA regulations. This would be the June --

23 the January 16th, 2007 decision of the United States

24 Supreme Court which denied Pacific Gas and Electric

25 Company's petition for a writ for a review of a ruling
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1 of the U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals in the Ninth

2 Circuit -- the San Luis Obispo Mothers for Peace

3 versus the Nuclear Regulatory Commission -- decided on

4 June the 2nd of last year.

5 The Supreme Court's action means that the

6 NRC must carry out the lower court's mandate to assess

7 the impacts of intentional attacks on irradiated

8 nuclear fuel storage proposed for Diablo Canyon

9 Nuclear Power Station. Under the court's order, the

10 obligation to comply with NEPA is placed on the

11 Nuclear Regulatory Commission. Therefore, before

12 granting an early site permit at North Anna, the

13 Nuclear Regulatory Commission must now review its

14 environmental assessments for the early site permit to

15 determine the environmental impacts of potential acts

16 of terrorism to take into account wide variety of

17 actions the permit applicant may implement subsequent

18 to the court's rulings.

19 On the failure, I feel that the Agency has

20 failed to balance conflicting factors in the record.

21 The early site permit environmental impact statement

22 omitted critical information about seismology in the

23 central Virginia area. The Commission has not

24 resolved the questions regarding proposed construction

25 of two more reactors in close proximity to two
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1 existing nuclear reactors in an active -- new reactors

2 in an active earthquake zone.

3 We -- I did provide information from the

4 North Anna Environmental Coalition, which brought --

5 which opposed the first two reactors at North Anna

6 several decades ago. Despite my efforts to contain

7 important documents to substantiate what has happened

8 within the early site permit, or the lack of a full

9. record regarding seismicity developed at that time,

10 many of the records stored for example in the Virginia

11 Special Collections Library at University of Virginia

12 in Charlottesville, remain unavailable to me.

13 The NRC certainly has records dating back

14 to the beginning of the North Anna 1 and. 2 permit

15 process. I again request that the Commission recover

16 these documents. Until then, this matter is

17 unresolved.

18 I want to thank the Board for allowing me

19 to speak here tonight. And I plan to submit written

20 letters which will perhaps detail some of these

21 comments. Thank you.

22 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you, Mr.

23 Zeller.

24 Yes, that's a good point. Anyone who

25 speaks tonight -- or even if you don't want to speak
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1 -- you can always submit written limited appearance

2 statements. And that can be as long as you want.

3 What we do is we read them. We all read

4 all of them, and take them into consideration just as

5 if they were spoken here tonight. So thank you.

6 Next -- well, let me ask. Has Christopher

7 Paine arrived?

8 (No response.)

9 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Okay. Well, we'll

10 just hold that and go on to Janet Marsh. Janet Marsh

11 is next.

12 And the next -speaker is Mr. McGrath --

13 Bill McGrath. So stand by, Mr. McGrath.

14 Ms. Marsh?

15 MS. MARSH: My name is Janet Marsh. I am

16 on the staff of the Blue Ridge Environmental Defense

17 League. I am speaking tonight as an individual.

18 I'd like to thank the Atomic Safety and

19 Licensing Board for this opportunity for this limited

20 appearance hearing. And I appreciate especially Judge

21 Karlin's comments on the independence of the ASLB. I

22 hope for, rather than trust in, the independence of

23 the decision making, simply because in two other

24 instances when we got in another case regarding Duke

25 Energy a 2 to 1 ruling from the ASLB, it was
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1 overturned by the NRC, 5 to nothing..

2 And then in a second hearing regarding

3 plutonium fuel in which we had a 3 to 0 decision from

4 the Board, which required additional staff and some

5 theft protection measures for the plutonium fuel which

6 could cause -- which would have if diverted been

7 capable of nuclear weapons -- terrorists making

8 nuclear weapons. In that case, even after these

9 safeguards were put in place, we were again overturned

10 by the NRC. So I do want to explain why I made my

11 first comment.

12 I would like to address some of the

13 specific issues regarding North Anna. One of them is

14 that Mr. Tingler mentioned global warming. And many

15 studies that have been released since the -- the

16 beginning of this ESP process regarding global warming

17 have determined that there will be great impacts on

18 areas where there is water, in this country and -- and

19 elsewhere.

20 And so the effect on the site of of

21 global warming -- impacts which will be sooner rather

22 than later -- have not been taken into account. In

23 addition, the Nevada Desert, as well as other deserts

24 across the United States, are expected in several

25 studies to become much more humid with a great deal
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1 more rainfall. And so the concept of disposal of --

2 of high-level nuclear waste at Yucca Mountain seems

3 more unlikely than ever before.

4 In addition, the whole idea of a mine

5 geologic repository -- when one considers the effects

6 of global warming on this country -- needs to be

7 reexamined before there is anymore permitting of

8 nuclear power in this country.

9 And then finally and most important, I'd

10 like to address the issue number 2 which involves

11 safety and health. And this is specifically a health

12 issue that I want to bring to you.

13 We have submitted in past hearings a study

14 that was done on the health impacts -- or at least the

15 health situation -- in nine counties that are downwind

16 from North Anna 1 and 2. And only in the years since

17 North Anna 1 and 2 went into operation have we seen

18 huge increases in the mortality in these nine counties

19 of Virginia from -- everything from fetal mortalities

20 all the way up to the early deaths of the aged and

21 greater death rates, actually from all segments of --

22 of the population. And this is at the same time when

23 death rates for these same population categories have

24 been going down throughout the entire Commonwealth of

25 Virginia, with the exception of these nine downwind
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1 counties.

2 Now I recognize that we have not

3 incorporated dose into this health study. However --

4 MS. PARISH: One minute.

5 MS. MARSH: Thank-you. However, there is

6 no real dose assessment done by either the NRC or

7 Dominion either. There's certainly capacity for

8 testing for the neighbors of -- of North Anna with --

9 with dose body garden testing. And that has not been

10 done.

11 So I think it is irrational to move ahead

12 with any kind of -- of additional permitting,

13 especially when you consider that from whatever cause,

14 this is a population at risk. Ionizing radiation

15 causes cancer, causes disease, causes birth defects,

16 causes mortality. And there's something causing these

17 additional deaths and additional disease rates --

18 MS. PARISH: Five minutes.

19 MS. MARSH: -- thank you -- in -- in this

20 population.

21 So I think assuredly this ESP must not be

22 granted until this outstanding health and safety issue

23 is resolved. Thank you.

24 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you, Ms.

25 Marsh.
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1 Mr. McGrath? Bill McGrath?

2 And the next person in line appears to be

3 Jennifer Connor. So stand by, Ms. Connor.

4 Mr. McGrath?

5 MR. MCGRATH: Good evening. I represent

6 the Friends of Lake Anna, which is a citizens' group

7 representing 2,650, whose mission is to protect Lake

8 Anna, both main reservoir and cooling lagoons, and its

9 surrounding landscape, together with any related

10 concerns within Louisa, Orange and Spotsylvania

11 Counties, for the health, safety and welfare of

12 current residents, recreational users, and future

13 generations.

14 We are not anti-nuclear, nor do we have we

15 have a "not in my backyard" sentiment. But we do

16 support a wise and safe use of nuclear energy. Our

17 goal is to simply protect the lake for its 500,000-

18 plus annual users, and ensure compliance with the law

19 -- compliance with the law.

20 We believe that the U.S. should become

21 self-reliant for energy sources. And we support the

22 wise and safe use of nuclear energy while protecting

23 Lake Anna in the process.

24 The National Environmental Policy Act

25 defines, in part, "It is the continuing responsibility
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1 of the Federal government to use all practical means

2 consistent with other essential consideration of

3 national policy to improve and coordinate federal

4 plans, functions, programs and resources to the end

5 that the nation may assure for all Americans safe,

6 healthful, productive and aesthetically and culturally

7 pleasing surroundings." Unfortunately, we find that

8 the current Nuclear Regulatory Commission safety and

9 environmental reports have failed to comply with many

10 of the U.S. national elements defined above. The

11 public should be involved with the safety evaluation

12 report. The protection of Lake Anna dam which holds

13 the water is central for the cooling, both of the

14 current two reactors and the proposed third and fourth

15 third reactor, protection of the spent nuclear fuel

16 which will be created from the new reactors.

17 Additionally -- additional safety hazards

18 due to the public on local lane -- two-lane roads

19 caused by an influx of 5,000 construction workers for

20 a five-year period. There are no safety provisions

21 that the roads be upgraded prior to the start of any

22 pre-construction activities. An emergency evacuation

23 of the lake residents and recreational visitors if a

24 nuclear accident occurred would be a disaster.

25 The safety of fish and other aquatic
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1 resources of Lake Anna and downstream waters is a

2 major concern to our group and to other residents of

3 this County. What -- where are the Nuclear Regulatory

4 Commission's safetyprotections for terrorist attacks

5 against the plant and dam? If the dam is blown up and

6 breaks, lake water will run downstream causing over 20

7 percent of Virginia to be without power because the

8 water-cooled reactors would be shut down. The power

9 outage would -- the power outage would last over two

10 years while the dam is repaired, and the lake would

11 refill from a very small watershed feeding from the

12 North Anna River.

13 In light of the current terrorist

14 environment, does clustering four nuclear reactors

15 within a dam that could easily be blown up within

16 reach of four majormetropolitan areas, including the

17 nation's capital, really make sense, when alternative

18 sites are available? Is this protecting the health's

19 -- the health and safety by increasing the terrorist

20 threat?

21 The North Anna River is a scenic, remote

22 recreational river with excellent fishing and

23 canoeing. Accordingly, discharge rates from -- from

24 theLake Anna dam should be adequate to meet minimum

25 in-stream flows needed for recreational activities
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1 from State Route 601 to U.S. Route 301. The Virginia

2 Department of Conservation and Recreation recommends

3 that a minimum in-stream -- in-stream flow

4 recreational study be conducted to determine what this

5 discharge rate should be.

6 We request that the NRC Commission this

7 study and require that it be completed and evaluated

8 prior to the issuance of an early site permit. As

9 stated in the Virginia Department of Environmental

10 Quality analysis of the NRC draft environmental impact

11 statement, the North Anna Watershed is too small to

12 allow large water withdrawals.

13 The Federal government should provide an

14 independent, cumulative impact analysis. Even though

15 the proposed water withdrawal has decreased from the

16 new cooling methods, the withdrawals remain

17 significant with this small watershed. At a minimum,

18 the Federal government should provide an independent

19 analysis of the impact taking into consideration worse

20 case scenarios that include the 2001-2002 drought.

21 The U.S. Environmental Protection Agency

22 must re-evaluate the national pollution discharge

23 elimination system authority delegated to the

24 Commonwealth of Virginia and ensure that the Virginia

25 pollution discharge elimination system program is not
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1 less stringent than the national program. Federally

2. delegated programs such as the Virginia pollution

3 discharge elimination system can be more stringent

4 than a national program, but not -- cannot be less.

5 Am I done? Okay.

6 We appreciate your time. Our additional

7 concerns are the impact on the infrastructure,

8 schools, roads, et cetera, et cetera. Thankyouvery

9 much.

10 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you. Thank

11 you, Mr. McGrath.

12 And also we received from Mr. Harry Ruth

13 -- I guess of your organization -- written limited

14 appearance session. So we have read that, and

15 appreciate that.

16 All right. Fine. Thank you.

17 Ms. Connor? And Brian -- I believe,

18 Bradley -- is next.

19 Ms. Connor?

20 MS. CONNOR: Hello. Before I begin, I do

21 want to point out that there are I think several

22 people who submitted requests to speak early on who

23 haven't been called yet. So I'm not sure what --

24 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: All right.

25 MS. CONNOR: -- what the procedure is.
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1 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Well, we have this

2 list. And the only one we have on the list is Mr.

3 Paine -- Christopher Paine. Has he arrived yet?

4 (No response.)

5 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Well, we're just

6 going down in order.

7 MS. CONNOR: And --

8 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: So, Ms. Connor, you

9 seem to be the next one.

10 MS. CONNOR: Okay. Well, people who did

11 receive an e-mail confirmation that they were going to

12 speak may need to sign up again then? Is that what

13 you're--

14 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Yes. That's right.

15 MS. CONNOR: Okay.

16 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: If somebody thinks

17 they were not on the list, please sign up again.

18 We're going down the list. And anyone

19 pre-registered, we've already covered. So if you

20 don't have your name on the list, please get it on the

21 list. That would be great.

22 MS. CONNOR: I -- just -- you may want to

23 look into that process, because I know at least one

24 person back here did receive an e-mail confirmation

25 that they were speaking. So.
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1 My name is Jennifer Connor, and I live in

2 Charlottesville, Virginia, which is about 30 miles

3 away. I am a member of the People's Alliance for

4 Clean Energy, although I'm speaking for myself this

5 evening.

6 In a way I feel like I am speaking across

7 worlds tonight because I'm speaking to you -- the

8 Atomic Safety and Licensing Board. Your job rests on

9 nuclear energy. I appreciate your coming down to

10 listen to us tonight. But I believe that nuclear

11 energy is a direction we must shun, or we can fear for

12 our future generations.

13 Looking at my personal first experiences

14 of nuclear energy, I one time lived with a woman whose

15 husband -- Yaku Wilde -- was -- worked for the

16 Department of Atomic Energy early on, who was one of

17 the scientists at the Bikini Island bombings who waded

18 into the waters and later died of severe cancers. I

19 think that's emblematic of our fascination with this

20 form of energy which is lethal to us.

21 I think that this -- I can't begin to

22 speak about this without going back. We've been to so

23 many -- you know -- a number of hearings throughout

24 this process. And I want to issue a reminder again

25 that the early site permit is flawed. It's a
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1 streamlined process. And of course, in this entire

2 process, we are not allowed to consider the issue of

3 nuclear waste. And I think when anybody talks about

4 nuclear energy, that is their primary concern. I

5 imagine that citizens here are concerned about this as

6 well.

7 Waste storage was never an issue. It was

8 never -- you know -- supposed -- there was never

9 supposed to be on-site waste storage here. And that's

10 what is here. And that's what there is going to be if

11 more reactors are built.

12 As it was already said, Yucca Mountain is

13 not looking good. And I -- and anyways, I think it's

.14 unreasonable to not consider this issue.

15 As well, Jonathan Edwards in issuing his

16 -- saying his -- in announcing his potential run for

17 Presidency, he was asked what -- what will we do with

18 the nuclear waste in America? So I think this is an

19 issue that is coming to the forefront. And he said,

20 "Well, let's keep it at the sites. If I was the

21 President, I would keep it at the sites." So that

22 means staying in Louisa -- staying in this community.

23 And I -- I don't think that's something they know that

24 they're in for or realize that they are experiencing.

25 I also think -- I also want to look at the

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com



45

1 rise in cancer rates in our country. Again, we don't

2 have a way of saying -- I think every person here

3 knows people close to them who have experienced

4 cancer, who have survived cancer, or who have died

5 from cancer. Every one of us knows this. And it has

6 increased exponentially. And the people who are

7 getting cancer are younger and younger.

8 And to not look at the health and safety

9 effects, again, is irresponsible. And to not look at

10 the link -- potential links in rises in cancer rates

11 locally, with the reactors' presence is also

12 irresponsible. So I think that it again is something

13 that was not considered, and I have not -- and

14 information is not provided about that.

15 People here talk about the importance of

16 these jobs, that sending their kids to college -- you

17 know -- looking at their futures. Well, people do not

18 have a future if they're going to be adversely

19 affected by emissions. And what is considered a --

20 you know -- okay emissions, it keeps going down and

21 down. I mean, we keep discovering that low -- low

22 doses of radiation are not acceptable and have long-

23 term effects.

24 When I was a child, children who had grown

25 up in -- outside of Chernobyl would come to my town to
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1 spend a summer -- to spend time in a noncontaminated

2 area. But if we continue to build nuclear reactors --

3 which we haven't built for years with good reason --

4 we continue to build and build and build, and create

5 more and more and more waste, we will not have any

6 noncontaminated areas of our country.

7 So, I think we need to stop now before we

8 start all over again. And I hope that you will

9 consider these comments. Thank you.

10 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you, Ms.

11 Connor.

12 Mr. Brian Bradley?

13 And it looks like Garrie Rouse would be

14 next.

15 Mr. Bradley?

16 MR. BUCKLEY: Buckley.

17 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Buckley. I'm sorry.

18 Mr. Buckley?

19 MR. BUCKLEY: I -- I think it's important

20 that we consider North Anna as a permanent waste

21 facility site before we consider issuing an early site

22 permit. The future of putting nuclear waste in other

23 places of the country is uncertain, and I feel

24 irresponsible. I think what we produce in our County

25 to benefit ourselves economically, to benefit
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1 ourselves in our energy capacity, should stay in our

2 County. I think we should claim a responsibility for

3 the pollution that we create.

4 I do want to recognize the benefits of

5 nuclear power. But I think the harmful effects of

6 nuclear power outweigh those benefits. And I believe

7 the ramifications of radioactive waste are unknown and

8 bode for a very uncertain and unstable future.

9 A second point I'd like to make is to

10 consider the tremendous resource that gratifies our

11 needs -- nuclear power. Our society is not encouraged

12 to conserve. Our society is not encouraged to

13 redesign our cities, to redesign our culture that

14 practices and harnesses existing passive power of the

15 earth -- be it sun, be it wind, be it water -- without

16 the harmful effects of nuclear power, or without the

17 uncertain and unstabling effects of nuclear power.

18 I think there is existing energy. There

19 is existing design through -- in the earth that we are

20 not -- that we are ignoring, that we are overlooking

21 for the immediate fix that is delivered by nuclear --

22. by nuclear energy. I think that is an oversight, and

23 I think we eventually will have to look to that when

24 we are unable to deal with the problem of nuclear

25 waste.
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1 Some other residual concerns I have are

2 the extraction of uranium is a very polluting process

3 -- I know is a very polluting process. And for

4 nuclear power to be considered a green source of

5 power, it doesn't seem to look to that fact that it

6 does pollute a lot.

7 I think our needs and our prosperity

8 cannot be considered greater than the needs of other

9 species. I think that we need -- that our existence

10 as humans is based on or directly related to the

11 health of the planet, the health of other species. If

12 nuclear power comes at the cost of the planet's

13 health, it will eventually take its toll on our

14 existence.

15 Another concern is the 20-year permit.

16 Why? Why does that permit need to be so long? There

17 may be some things that we don't know yet that will be

18 made known after the permit is granted, if the permit

19 is granted. I think if it is, it should be a much

20 shorter permit that is -- that is granted.

21 In all due respect to the gentleman from

22 Fredericksburg, I've been to Fredericksburg and I

23 think the economy there is unharnessed. I think it is

24 wildly and unrestrained development that I don't think

25 any county in this state should model itself after.

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com



49

1 It is a giant mall in many -- many parts of it. And

2 I think the history of Fredericksburg is -- is

3 wonderful. And that preservation and that restraint

4 is wonderful. But I don't think it is a model that

5 Louisa County should model itself after.

6 So, thank you very much.

7 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you, Mr.

8 Buckley.

9 Mr. or Ms. Carrie Rouse?

10 MR. ROUSE: Garrie.

11 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Garrie. Sorry, Mr.

12 Rouse. I just couldn't read the handwriting that

13 clearly.

14 And Alan Hultman is next.

15 Mr. Rouse, please.

16 MR. ROUSE: My name is Garrie Rouse, and

17 I'm from Aelich, Virginia. And I don't have a

18 prepared speech tonight. I apologize for that. Been

19 very busy in the field.

20 I'm a botanist by training. I do

21 vegetation-related environmental consulting, and in

22 fact, came out of the field today. Luckily I was in

23 Gordonsville, and so I had the opportunity to come by.

24 Otherwise I wouldn't have made it tonight.

25 I just want to comment first about a

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com



50

1 couple comments you made at the beginning you think

2 for the large crowd here tonight. I was here I think

3 it's now three years ago at public hearing in Louisa

4 County. And I'm not that savvy about nuclear

5 regulation. But I was surprised, because not only was

6 the crowd larger, it was really a whole magnitude of

7 order larger.

8 I stayed until 11:30. I had people who --

9 who came with me. We carpooled out from Richmond.

10 And I had to leave because they had to leave. But at

11 11:30, even though I had signed up in advance, I did

12 not have an opportunity to speak.

13 And the moderator at that time -- so that

14 you know -- was selectively calling out. He was not

15 going in order. And had he gone in order, I may have

16 had an opportunity to speak that night, but did not.

17 And also I want to say that with such a

18 smaller crowd tonight, I have to wonder why that is.

19 And I'm not really savvy about this sort of thing, but

20 it's much, much smaller.

21 I also operate a canoe and kayak business

22 out of Aelich, Virginia, in the York River Watershed.

23 We provide guided trips and rentals on the Mattaponi

24 and Pawmunkey Rivers primarily. And our guided trips,

25 which is our primary business, is -- has a natural
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1 history focus -- an environmental education bent. And

2 I try and bring my background as a scientist to the

3 river to talk about river ecology and the vegetation

4 and things like that.

5 And we do a lot of youth groups, is what

6 we appeal to. We -- you know -- school groups, local

7 school groups, Boy Scouts, Girl Scouts, and -- and

8 other types of youth groups, as well as environmental

9 organizations.

10 And on the Pawmunkey. River, one of our

11 favorite trips is from -- from what we call Mystery

12 Bridge down to Hanover Courthouse. It's a beautiful

13 run. It's a beautiful section of river. And it's --

14 as you may or not be aware -- it's starts on the South

15 Anna, goes for a mile. And then the North Anna comes

16 together, and that's where the Pawmunkey starts. And

17 then it's another six miles down to Hanover

18 Courthouse.

19 And we've done that trip many, many times

20 with many, many kids -- mostly youth groups. And --

21 you know -- it's been an interesting experience for

22 me, because we just generally need from over the time,

23 we need 100 CSF of water in the river. Otherwise the

24 river gets so low that we're dragging canoes too much.

25 And it becomes too arduous to do in a day's trip.
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1 And I don't really think that -- and I

2 haven't had really a lot of time to look at -- you

3 know -- your draft -- your environmental impact

4 statements and everything. But I really don't believe

5 that the environmental impact statement has adequately

6 addressed downstream impacts, not just with regards to

7 fisheries, but with regards to recreational users and

8 other elements of the ecology of the Pawmunkey River.

9 And -- and I think that needs to be looked at further.

10 And I think with the addition -- even

11 though I don't have the - the math behind it -- I

12 really believe that with the addition of the

13 additional nuclear reactors, they're going to at least

14 partially use cooling of the water. And they already

15 mentioned there that they're.going to be lower flows

16 expected. I think that we're going to have fewer --

17 more and more days in which we simply can't conduct

18 the trips on the river.

19 Just so you know, we do this during the

20 summertime. We put the kids in the water. I mean,

21 that's part of the -- that's part of -- you know --

22 you talk about ecology. You talk about the

23 environment. But you get them in the water. And they

24 have such a great time that then they go away with a

25 positive experience, and they remember all the other
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1 stuff that they didn't think was so much fun. And

2 that's part of the trick.

3 So I just want you to know about this.

4 And already we find that there are a number of days

5 where we don't get to do a trip because the flows were

6 too low. Just have to cancel a lot of times. We

7 can't find a second date because of so many different

8 -- you know -- things that are involved in terms of

9 planning these trips. And -- and I have to believe

10 that since the North Anna went in, it's produced a

11 flashier river. Okay? And I've been on there and

12 seen how it's flashier, when -- when the gates are

13 open you know.

14 There's only three gates. Understand?

15 They open a gate, and the water comes rushing down.

16 I had one trip on the reverse from the drought where

17 we got out there. We were coming down the South Anna,

18 hit the North Anna. And the river was rising over a

19 foot an hour. I mean, it was going -- and this is

20 because -- you know -- they just started releasing the

21 gates. And that -- that causes erosion. It's

22 definitely having an impact downriver.

23 The last thing I want to say, and I know

24 I'm -- I'm coming short on my time -- you know -- we

25 have to consider the North Anna, the Pawmunkey
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1 Watershed in relation to all the other users and all

2 the other stuff that's going on there. You go down

3 river, you've got water withdrawal for King's

4 Dominion. And now we've got the State Fair Grounds

5 coming in -- more water withdrawal.

6 And we have lots of sewage new sewage

7 outfalls occurring. And this is really -- already the

8 Pawmunkey River is a river that's highly compromised

9 environmentally. And I just got to believe with this

10 additional impacts, these are serious downstream

11 impacts that have not been adequately addressed.

12 Thank you for your time.

13 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you, Mr.

14 Rouse.

15 Mr. Hultman? Alan Hultman?

16 And then Donald Day would be the next

17 person.

18 Mr. Hultman?

19 MR. HULTMAN: Yes. The -- I guess a lot

20 of the business people have been up front and center

21 and organized about the benefits of the -- the nuclear

22 plant and the jobs it would create. But I'm just a

23 local resident.

24 I actually live -- until this came about

25 and I read a little bit, I never heard it referred to
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1 as a cooling lagoon. It's -- what's referred to as

2 the warm side and the cold side. I don't know if you

3 gentlemen have even seen the -- what they -- what

4 you're reading about is a -- a cooling lagoon. Maybe

5 20 years ago, that's what it was.

6 It's grown into a recreational lake at

7 this point. And the addition of another plant that's

8 water-cooled -- even partially -- it's not going to be

9 called the warm side anymore. It's going to be the

10 hot side.

11 Part of the economy that everybody else is

12 referring to and these new jobs, if you go onto what

13 is now a recreational lake -- you know -- that they

14 refer to fondly as the warm side. That's already

15 creating tax revenue in -- in the benefit of people

16 living in this area. It's grown, and it's -- it's

17 gone beyond what it was designed to be 20 years ago.

18 The regulations that applied to 20 years

19 ago are outdated. The water temperatures now already

20 exceed acceptable limits. So I think that you have to

21 take into account the people that have -- are land

22 owners, residents in this community, that are around

23 this recreational lake. It's -- it's gone beyond a

24 cooling lagoon. It's now part of the community.

25 And the negative impacts -- I'm not so
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1 much against nuclear energy, but I think it can't be

2 at the expense of it being water-cooled. I think that

3 you have to look more at the air-cooled aspect of it,

4 or another location whatsoever.

5 But to raise the temperatures even more,

6 the effect it's going to have on wildlife, on

7 increased bacteria opportunities that are going on,

8 the -- the levels of the lake and the damage that

9 that's going to do inside the lake and down the river.

10 Again the terminology, a cooling lagoon is obsolete.

11 It's a recreational lake. And you -- when

12 you make your decision, hopefully you'll look at the

13 impact that you're doing on a recreational lake, not

14 a cooling lagoon.

15 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you, Mr.

16 Hultman.

17 Mr. Donald Day? Mr. Day?

18 And Adele Wood I believe is the next

19 person.

20 Mr. Day?

21 MR. DAY: Thank you very much. My name is

22 Donald Day. I'm from Charlottesville, Virginia.

23 I guess I'm unhappy tonight. I'm unhappy

24 because I have to suggest that it's highly unlikely

25 that anything any of us say tonight will deflect what
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1 has been from the outset a preordained decision to

2 deliver to Dominion Power that which they set out to

3 obtain. And that is the early site permits for new

4 reactors at North Anna.

5 It has been preordained not because the

6 public was unprepared to provide alternatives for an

7 abundant and sustainable future. No, that wasn't the

8 reason. It's been a preordained decision not because

9 the public was unprepared to provide solid and

10 irrefutable arguments against the issuance of these

11 permits. That wasn't the reason.

12 It was a preordained decision because the

13 individuals here this evening have not been heard.

14 The most pertinent issues and the most critical issues

15 to this most critical decision have not been given

16 their due.

17 And of course, I do not mean that we have

18 not been allowed to assemble like we have tonight and

19 to voice our opinions or to say certain words. This

20 meeting is proof enough. The reason is because our

21 concerns do not fall within the prearranged limits of

22 this debate. We were not allowed to be heard because

23 the very issues we wish to address were determined to

24 be irrelevant at the outset. Let me enumerate them

25 for you.
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1 After the discovery of extensive

2 degradation in the reactor pressure vessel heads at

3 plants around the country, and at Davis -- Davis-Besse

4 where it came within a quarter inch of a disaster, our

5 attempt to connect these events and a discussion of

6 nuclear power safety to the ESP were futile.

7 Even though the construction of dozens of

8 nuclear power plants will have little effect on total

9 greenhouse gas emissions, this was not to be a factor

10 in the process. Even though a modest investment by

11 Dominion in conservation in demand-side management

12 would eliminate the need for additional electricity

13 generating capacities, these would not be allowed to

14 factor into the decision matrix.

15 The fact that there exists no safe level

16 of ionizing radiation, and the fact that these new

17 reactors will make routine discharges of radioactive

18 materials into the environment gained no traction.

19 Alternative energy production, co-generation,

20 renewable technologies, all of which can moderate the

21 need for future hard sources of power were not allowed

22 to be factored into the final equation.

23 With high-level wastes already lining the

24 shores of North Anna, and with no prospects for the

25 final disposal on the horizon, we found that the
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1 additional nuclear radioactive waste to be generated

2 by these new reactors was not to be measured. Even

3 after the horrific events of 9/11 and the death of

4 thousands, the notion that a jumbo jet loaded with

5 fuel might be aimed at these facilities was considered

6 a sideline from the real issue. This issue has been

7 discarded as well.

8 How is it, with all these issues, none has

9 played a role? That is because those most likely to

10 benefit from this ESP have conspired together with

11 their allies around the country and in government to

12 ensure that there was no opportunity. From the first

13 day, the rules -- the rules and limitations the judge

14 cited moments ago, were set to exclude these issues.

15 We were limited to a few. And even though they were

16 by themselves enough to challenge the issuance of the

17 ESP, they were easily shoved aside.

18 The industry has hired lobbyists, their

.19 compliant politicians and eager NRC staff have imposed

20 these restrictions upon the citizenry.

21 It didn't need to be this way. They had

22 a choice. They could have chosen on one side. to

23 respect the freedom of the public to engage in a

24 thorough and open hearing of all the issues. But

25 instead they chose to create a process that would
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1 ensure their victory, and with it the prestige and

2 wealth it will bring to them and theirs.

3 The great tragedy for them and for us is

4 that the freedom to discuss every issue and to allow

5 critics full access to the process, which must not be

6 fixed beforehand, is a necessary condition to preserve

7 the prosperity and the security we all desire.

8 In conclusion, I appeal to you -- Atomic

9 Licensing Board -- to reject this ESP on the basis of

10 these facts. And thank you for giving me this

11 opportunity.

12 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you, Mr. Day.

13 Adele Wood is the next person signed up.

14 And then Tamara Safels -- I'm not sure how

15 you pronounce it.

16 Ms. Wood?

17 MS. WOOD: My name is Emily Adele Wood

18 from Charlottesville, Virginia. And I appreciate

19 being here, and appreciate you all being here. and

20 everything that everyone has said.

21 Can't hear me? Go up to the mike? Okay.

22 There we go. Get some power in here.

23 I just want to say that I can understand

24 the -- both sides of this issue, and why -- I -- I can

25 understand the case for nuclear power with climate
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1 change and -- getting rid of dependence on- foreign

2 oil.

3 The -- the problem that I have with an

4 approval of an early site plan in terms of the safety

5 aspect --- the -- the first safety issue is if you

6 issue a site plan and approve it, that is going to

7 lead to the reactors being built, and the reactors

8 producing radioactive waste products. And that's

9 where the rub comes in for me.

10 And it's the -- it's the -- it's.-- it's

11 the definition of the word public. It's not just the

12 public for us right now that we would have, let's say

13 reactor last 30 years, that we all have plenty of

14 energy for the most incredible life style that anyone

15 can ever imagine. But the cost is this radioactive

16 material that -- whose half-life is going to last tens

17 of thousands to hundreds of thousands.of years, which

18 means putting the public -- which would be many

19 hundreds of generations to literally thousands of

20 generations -- at risk to this material that's

21 injurious to living tissue. And I just don't think

22 that's fair. I just think that's greedy of us. I

23 just don't think that's fair.

24 And I just think we should just stop and

25 turn, and -- and put the power and our energy and our
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1 commitment to -- to just pulling back, and just saying

2 let's just spend the next hundred years to find a --

3 we don't need this kind of a bargain. We -- we -- we

4 don't. We're not that desperate. We're -- we don't

5 have to be that afraid. We can -- we can do this

6 together. And it's just got to be something we have

7 to do together.

8 I don't think any one person can

9 understand this issue. This issue is so deep and big.

10 This is -- this is not just radioactive waste. This

11 is also climate change and what we're doing to species

12 and everything. It's all connected.

13 But to get back to what the restrictions

14 that I was put under -- the safety issue -- I believe

15 that if the early site plan is approved, it's going to

16 lead to everything that I just said. And I -- you

17 know -- I've said my piece. I don't know what to say.

18 But I am standing up for these people that

19 will be coming. And -- and I don't see any evidence

20 that we can protect these radioactive waste products

21 for hundreds of thousands of years. I don't see that.

22 Until -- until that's established, let's

23 not do it. Please. Thank you very much.

24 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you. Excuse

25 me. Let me try just one time for Mr. Paine -- Mr.
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1 Christopher Paine?

2 (No response.)

3 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: He's with the NRDC

4 -- Natural Resources Defense Council. I'll just hold

5 that open, and we'll proceed to Ms. --

6 MS. SYKES: Sykes.

7 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Sykes. Okay.

8 Sykes.

9 MS. SYKES: As a citizen of central

10 Virginia, I would like to be recorded as being

11 dissatisfied with the issuance of Dominion Power's ESP

12 at Lake Anna due to unresolved questions regarding the

13 health and safety of the public.

14 Construction of new reactors at Lake Anna

15 would risk the stability of the environment that

16 Louisa County is justly proud of. And in a

17 catastrophic event,, whether man-made or natural, would

18 endanger the health and safety of central Virginia.

19 In the September 2006 meeting before the

20 NRC, environmental concerns were raised by residents

21 and watchdog groups that remain unaddressed, including

22 recorded -- increased temperatures caused by the

23 existing towers and the effect on residents living

24 downstream during projected droughts.

25 For the 20 years that Dominion Power will
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1 hold this permit, the vulnerability of the global and

2 local ecosystem will only deteriorate. Speakers

3 tonight have used global warming as an unqualified

4 argument for nuclear -- nuclear power. But comparing

5 greenhouse gases to radioactive waste is like

6 comparing a match to a city-wide conflagration.

7 Let's think this energy through more

8 slowly than we did our dependence on fossil-burning

9 fuels. Thank you very much.

10 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you.

11 One thing I might mention at this point is

12 that as this Board has proceeded to try to do its job

13 and prepare for the trial -- the evidentiary hearing

14 -- which will be starting on April 24 in the town of

15 Louisa, we issued just in the last three weeks or so

16 a number of questions for the NRC staff and the

17 applicant to answer. Those questions should be on the

18 NRC's ADAMS website now or pretty soon.

19 There are 116 safety-related questions

20 that we asked on January 18th of the parties to

21 answer. There were 136 environmental-related

22 questions that we asked the NRC staff and the

23 applicant to answer. And we issued those questions

24 yesterday. And those also should be on that website.

25 You may want to look at some of those
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1 questions, because it will inform you as to the areas

2 of inquiry that we initially at least think are worthy

3 for consideration, and may be covered in the hearing

4 that we *have in April.

5 So with that, we turn to Ms. Elena Day as

6 the next speaker signed up.

7 And Eleanor Amidon is the next person

8 after that.

9 Ms. Day, please?

10 MS. DAY: My name is Elena Day, and I work

11 with People's Alliance for Clean Energy. My concerns

12 regarding the ESP are multiple.

13 First off, the ESP process was designed by

14 the Bush Administration and nuclear lobbyists to

15 expedite the licensing process to the benefit of the

16 nuclear industry with huge taxpayer subsidies and

17 little public participation. I believe that decision

18 regarding Virginia and our nation's energy future must

19 involve the public.

20 People's Alliance for Clean Energy has

21 requested time and again that hearings be held in

22 Charlottesville, Fredericksburg and Richmond, as well

23 as in communities in the York River Watershed, into

24 which Lake Anna flushes.

25 Radiation does not stop at the Louisa
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1 County line. And water resources that become

2 contaminated, ecologically-compromised are made

3 unavailable because of two nuclear -- two new nuclear

4 reactors on Lake Anna impact all the residents of

5 central Virginia, and eastward to the Chesapeake Bay.

6 Furthermore, it has yet to be determined

7 whether Dominion's use of the hot waste-water lagoon

8 in Lake Anna complies with the Clean Water Act. I

9 believe that DEQ -- our own DEQ kind of rolled over on

10 that one.

11 The ESP process has eliminated discussion

12 of accumulation of highly radioactive waste on the

13 shores of Lake Anna. When the pro-nuclear side talks

14 about lack of political will in addressing the waste

15 problem, it has been reasonable to put any new nukes

16 which will generate more waste on hold until the

17 political will is implemented. Now, I don't know why

18 no one ever thinks about that.

19 Other issues which have been glossed over

20 are evacuation planning and preparedness in case of

21 nuclear mishap, accident or terrorist attack. I

22 understand that although there are evacuation

23 contingency plans for just about every situation in

24 the Louisa County Public Schools, there is no

25 evacuation plan available in case of an accident or
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1 mishap at North Anna.

2 Here's an industry that cannot get any

3 money from Wall Street to build new nuclear power

4 generating units unless there's millions in government

5 subsidies. And all the government -regulations are

6 skewed to their benefit..

7 I know that -- you know -- Dominion just

8 scored big in the Virginia General Assembly. There's

9 two new bills that are passed -- you know -- and their

10 so-called re-regulation so they can keep their profits

11 and charge higher rates to consumers to absorb the

12 construction costs for new nukes and coal-fired -- I

13 know -- you know -- they got some new regulations

14 there-to their benefit.

15 Finally there is something in writing

16 regarding is there something in writing. And I'm

17 going to ask this Board that. Is there something in

18 writing actually regarding protections for future

19 energy needs here in Virginia? You always hear

20 Dominion officials telling, us of increases of 50

21 percent in the next 20, 30 years. I mean, is there

22 actually something in writing?

23 And has Dominion ever incorporated

24 conservation and efficiency measures into these

25 projections? Has Dominion produced documents to this
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1 Panel regarding the roles that renewables will play,

2 or can play? I mean -- you know -- even WalMart is

3 planning to retrofit some of their stores with solar

4 panels. I mean -- you know -- it's like maybe -- you

5 know -- Dominion ought to start thinking in this way?

6 There is speculation that new nukes and a

7 new coal-fired plant and -- you know -- the big

8 transmission lines in northern Virginia are really to

9 export electricity to the -- to the northeast. We've

10 heard that a lot.

11 Also, I thought coal increases CO2

12 emissions. Yet Dominion pairs it with nuclear, which

13 they say is clean and green. And of course which I --

14 you know -- and a lot of people here disagree with.

15 Well -- you know -- mining, milling,

16 manufacturing fuel rods and reprocessing -- if that

17 ever happens -- are radioactively-polluting and CO 2-

18 producing.

19 As far as Dominion's claim that it's

20 interested in curbing CO2 emissions, if they really

21 were interested in curbing CO2 emissions, they would

22 be handing out energy-efficient fluorescent light

23 bulbs to all their customers. And God knows, they've

24 got a lot of money in the bank to do that.

25 So -- I mean -- I hope that you look at
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1 these things. And I appreciate you allowing to

2 address us. And I appreciate -- you know -- your

3 impartiality in this matter. I hope you deny them the

4 ESP. Thank you.

5 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you.

6 Ms. Amidon?

7 MS. AMIDON: My name is Eleanor Amidon,

8 and I'm here to represent the Charlottesville Center

9 for Peace and Justice.

10 The Charlottesville Center for Peace and

11 Justice opposes the granting of the permits for the

12 two additional reactors at the North Anna facility.

13 A basic truth is involved here that none of us can

14 escape.

15 The burden of managing the highly toxic,

16 radioactive inventory in and around a fission reactor

17 cannot be sustained over time. There is no long-term

18 storage of spent fuel rods. There is no method for

19 site decontamination after a reactor is de-

20 commissioned. There is no credible and politically

21 viable means of disposal for the amount of high-level

22 radioactive contaminated debris that is already in

23 existence.

24 Railway and highway transport of such

25 debris can only spread the zone of peril along
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1 thousands of linear miles, several of which run

2 through our community. For all these reasons, nuclear

3 power is an accident waiting to happen -- an accident

4 of potentially catastrophic scope.

5 Because insurance providers are well aware

6 of this basic truth, no real liability policy can be

7 written to cover a breach of containment disaster.

8 The risk of such disaster is the same now as when this

9 reckless technology was devised over 50 years ago --

10 loss of coolant meltdown, steam explosion, earthquake

11 or other natural mishap, terrorist's sabotage.

12 If the -- if the total cost of nuclear

13 fission to our society now and in the future were

14 factored into the price per kilowatt hour, no utility

15 would ever have used nuclear fission to generate

16 electricity. To add to this burden on society by

17 approving construction of new reactors in

18 unconscionable.

19 We object to the Dominion Power proposal.

20 We denounce the restriction on areas of comment that

21 have been imposed on this process. And we implore you

22 to deny these permits.

23 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you.

24 Betty Black is the next name.

25 And then Mike Cruz.
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1 Betty Black, please?

2 MS. BLACK: My name is Betty Black. I

3 live in Albemarle County. And I'm speaking as a

4 representative of the Piedmont Group of the Sierra

5 Club, with 1,150 members in central Virginia.

6 Last September, the National Sierra Club

7 developed an energy resources policy. This policy

8 states 1) that nuclear power is not safe, affordable

9 or clean with the current available technology; 2)

10 that all current plant designs are complex and prone

11 to accidents; 3) and that the problems with the

12 transportation, storage and disposal of nuclear waste

13 remain unsolved.

14 The Sierra Club is opposed to the

15 expansion of nuclear power at North Anna. We believe

16 that more reactors pose a threat to the health and

17 safety of our residents. These reactors will have

18 serious consequences for water quality in Lake Anna,

19 the York River Watershed, and ultimately the

20 Chesapeake Bay.

21 There is no approved plan for the disposal

22 of highly radioactive spent fuel that will be

23 generated by the reactors. It will most likely be

24 stored at the North Anna site indefinitely, in spite

25 -- in spent-fuel pools and casks above ground. These
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1 pose serious health and security risks for the people

2 of Virginia.

3 Increased nuclear waste creates more

4 dangers from terrorism and the proliferation of

5 nuclear weapons. The U.S. Nuclear Regulatory

6 Commission doesn't even require nuclear power plants

7 to protect themselves against rocket-propelled

8 grenades that can be purchased in the world's arms

9 bazaars.

10 In every country where nuclear energy

11 flourishes, it does so only because of enormous public

12 subsidies. Nuclear power is not a solution to the

13 crisis of global warming. Our nation's money would be

14 better spent on energy efficiency, conservation,

15 renewables, and other sources of energy.

16 Please do not leave our children,

17 grandchildren and future generations with a damaged

18 environment. Do not approve these early site permits.

19 Thank you very much.

20 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you, Ms.

21 Black.

22 Mr. Cruz, I think we're going to take a

23 break right now, if that's okay.

24 We need to take about a 10-minute break.

25 And then we'll have you speak next, Mr. Cruz, if
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that's okay.

MR. CRUZ: Myride is about to leave. Can

I go for two minutes?

ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Yes. Sure. I think

we just need a break, but go ahead. You do your thing

and then we'll take a break. That's fine. Please.

MR. CRUZ: My name's Mike Cruz, but I'm

reading a statement tonight from Rick Parrish of the

Southern Environmental Law Center. And the

statement's on behalf of Public Citizen Nuclear

Information and Resource Service, and Blue Ridge

Environmental Defense League.

This ESP proceeding was designed to

determine whether the proposed site is suitable for

additional nuclear reactors. The Commonwealth of

Virginia has weighed in with an unequivocal maybe,

noting that there were no obvious environmental

factors that disqualified the site, but that we didn't

know enough about potential impact on downstream flow

and the North Anna to say for sure. Therefore, DEQ's

coastal zone consistency determination was conditioned

on satisfactory results of a forthcoming study of

potential impacts of reduced flow downstream.

To be clear, the NRC defers to the state

on questions of water quality and in-stream flow. The
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state says it doesn't really know what the impact on

downstream flow might be.

This presents quite a quandary for the NRC

Atomic Safety and Licensing Board. It can either

approve Dominion's ESP in the face of an admission by

the Commonwealth of Virginia that we don't know enough

about potential impacts to make such a determination,

or it can deny Dominion's ESP for the same reason,

that we don't really know enough about potential

impacts on downstream flow.

This will be a real test of NRC's

integrity. We look forward to your decision. Thanks

for waiting.

ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you, Mr. Cruz.

We need to take about a 10-minute break at

this point.

If anyone else wants to speak, we have

some other speakers lined up. But anyone else, please

go back to SherVerne Cloyd, and she'll take your name.

But in the meantime, why don't we

reconvene in about -- let's make it 10 minutes. Thank

you very much.

(Whereupon, at 7:40 p.m., off the record

until 7:52 p.m.)

ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: The next speaker is
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1 Jerry Rosenthal. Would Mr. Rosenthal please come to

2 the mike, please?

3 And after that, we have Ernie Reed signed

4 up.

5 Is Mr. Rosenthal here? Mr. Rosenthal?

6 MR. ROSENTHAL: Sure.

7 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Jerry Rosenthal is

8 next.

9 And then Ernie Reed will be the next

10 speaker.

11 Mr. Rosenthal?

12 MR. ROSENTHAL: Thank you for the break,

13 and thank you for coming this evening. My name is

14 Jerry Rosenthal. I live here in Louisa County.

15 I've been actively involved in dealing

16 with issues about North Anna for over 30 years. I.

17 have been before the NRC and the Atomic Safety and

18 Licensing Board several times in the past.

19 I was glad to see in the paper the. outline

20 of what we are to speak on. Areas to be included

21 include whether the issuance of the permit is harmful

22 to the defense, security, health or safety of the

23 public, whether reactors can be constructed without

24 undue risk to the health and safety of the public, and

25 if the safety and EIS reviews have been completed as
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1 required.

2 The staff is mostly concerned with this

3 last issue. Have all these little T's and I's been

4 dotted according to what's going on. Well, staff is

5 serving as a lapdog and not a watchdog.

6 They said yes to the original proposal,

7 which was clearly wrong. And then due to the

8 intervention principally of the various groups and the

9 Friends of Lake Anna and Harry Ruth, Dominion -- the

10 applicant -- changed their proposal in recognition.

11 Now here is a staff that has already said

12 114 degree water is going to be okay. Why wouldn't

13 they say 109 degree water is going to be okay? It's

14 obvious if the applicant admits the original plans

15 were detrimental, and the staff did not, and agreed

16 with the flawed plan, they are not qualified. You

17 need to be going back to your staff and saying you

18 need to be the watchdogs. It shouldn't be the

19 citizens. It needs to be the science.

20 No reasonable person would evaluate any

21 large-scale industrial activity without considering

22 the need, how to get rid of the waste, security and

23 terrorist risk, or cost. And that's what this process

24 is doing. And that's what you're being asked to do.

25 No we are confronted with thing called the
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1 confidence rule about the waste. Confidence? How

2 could one have confidence in a system that in 50 years

3 we have not been able to solve -- no country has been

4 able to solve. Where is the confidence? Where's the

5 logic to this?

6 Human history is 3500 years. That's as

7 far back as we can go. We know no dates beyond that.

8 We can guess. But we know no dates. This stuff lasts

9 100,000 years -- 30 times that. How arrogant -- how

10 selfish of us to think that we can take care of this

11 when we have no idea.

12 We have 50 years of record with the U.S.

13 nuclear industry. And they have been unable in that

14 50 years. There's confidence. We can say, we don't

15 know.

16 Why rush into this? Why rush into a

17 continuing nuclear nightmare? You must say, looking

18 at this as scientists, as judges, as human beings, as

19 people who care, just unequivocally and clearly say to

20 the NRC no.

21 The ESP process is flawed. It is

22' unscientific. It is logically flawed. It is flat out

23 wrong.

24 For those of us who live here in this

25 County -- I'm a fifth generation Virginian. My
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1 children were born here. I have 125 acres. I'm

2. planning for it to stay in my family. And I'm at risk

3 because of these potential actions.

4 Please use your head. Use your heart.

5 Use your legal training and good common sense and send

6 this to the NRC and say no. Thank you.

7 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you.

8 Mr. Ernie Reed is next.

9 And then Shelly Lawn -- I believe it's

10 Shelly Lawn -- would be the next person.

11 MR. REED: My name is Ernie Reed. I live

12 in Charlottesville. And I'm a high school teacher.

13 And I've been involved in this process since the

14 beginning. And to me it seems to be a real exercise

15 in -- in kind of having a testament to waste and a

16 testament to avoiding responsibility and

17 accountability.

18 In terms of waste, the -- the amount of

19 things that are not within the scope of the early site

20 permitting process in terms of risks, in terms of

21 potential hazards are numerous. They've all --

22 they've -- they've been enumerated.

23 The waste which is included in the mining

24 of uranium, in the refining and enriching, in an

25 energy generation, it was -- it was amazing for me to
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1 realize that when you generate heat for nuclear power

2 so that you can -- you know -- boil the water and have

3 the steam that turns the turbines, that 75 percent of

4 the heat that is generated in that is actually lost.

5 Well, it's not really lost, because -- you know -- in

6 physics they have this conservation of energy law that

7 says it has to go someplace, and that turns into heat.

8 So 75 percent of the heat in that nuclear reactor goes

9 into ambient thermal waste.

10 And -- you know -- we have a problem with

11 climate change, and the atmosphere is warming. It

12 seems really silly to increase energy generation.

13 Generation -- which in turn 75 percent of that energy

14 generation turns up as ambient heat, which heats the

15 environment -- so that we can have machines that take

16 the heat out of our schools and put it back into the

17 environment, which releases additional heat.

18 Every time energy changes forms from

19 electricity through a machine into light into sound,

20 a great amount of that energy, which doesn't go

21 directly into what you want it to be, turns into heat.

22 And it ends up out there.

23 I doubt that the early site permit has

24 looked at the ambient heat and then the effects that

25 that might have on the environment. But beyond that,
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1 to be increasing the energy available through the

2 energy network really just makes it easy for people to

3 continue to waste energy, to continue to burn

4 incandescent lights whehn they could be using one

5 quarter of the energy, to be able to -- you know --

6 run inefficient machinery and not have to replace it.

7 If we're looking for job creation, the

8 technologies that deal with efficiency are -- are

9 certainly there. And if you're talking about job

10 creation, I would encourage people to see the

11 documentary, Chernobyl Heart, which shows the type of

12 -- of job creation that happens when you do have a --

13 a nuclear accident. The -- there's no farmers.

14 There's no businesses. The -- the jobs that have been

15 created are in the health service industry. Children

16 who have illnesses that will follow them through life

17 need care. That generates -- you know -- an economy.

18 These -- these things are -- are strange

19 to me. And being a school teacher and studying

20 energy, one. of the things that we do is we visit

21 nuclear -- I'm sorry -- we visit power generating

22 plants. We've been to the -- the John T. Otis coal-

23 fired plant outside of Charleston, and study energy

24 generation, and don't have any problems going there.

25 But for the last three years, I have not
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1 been able to take my physics class to visit the North

2 Anna site because it's too dangerous? If it's too

3 dangerous for a high school class of 15 people to

4 visit, how could it be safe enough to operate under

5 your licensing permit?

6 In terms of waste, I think just about

7 everything else was said. Thank you very much.

8 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank-you, Mr. Reed.

9 Shelley Lawn? I'm not sure I've got that

10 right. Shelley Lawn? Okay. Yes, I'm sorry. I just

11 didn't read it correctly.

12 Ms. Lavin? Sorry.

13 MS. LAVIN: I'm Shirley Lavin. I live

14 with my husband in Tent Store, that's right over the

15 Louisa line in Fluvanna. From the power plant, it's

16 about 18 miles away as the crow files. Or another way

17 to put it would be as the radiation flows.

18 We do have safety concerns. It's our

19 understanding that the power plant is built on a fault

20 line. I haven't heard anyone addressing anything

21 about that.

22 I have heard people praise Virginia

23 Power's safety record. But I read on your website

24 today over six pages of violations from the last

25 review in the fourth quarter of '06. Some people
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1 might argue that those are minor violations, but from

2 what my understanding is of the Three Mile Island

3 accident, it was just a constant series of small

4 errors which contributed to that disaster.

5 Also our concern is the drought that we

6 experienced in our area. The lake got dangerously

7 low. I don't expect those conditions are going to

8 improve with global warming and climate change. We

9 suffer definitely low water effects in the area, and

10 -- and that is a big concern. So our issues are

11 safety.

12 I've also heard some people speak of the

13 good economies to Louisa County. But from my

14 understanding, this benefits more the economies of

15 Virginia Power. Thank you.

16 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you.

17 Next we have Mr. Paul Gunter. And then

18 Kevin Kamps would be after that.

19 So Mr. Gunter?

20 MR. GUNTHER: Thank you. I'm Paul Gunter.

21 I'm Director of the Reactor Watchdog Project for

22 Nuclear Information and Resource Service. We were one

23 of the interveners along with Public Citizen and the

24 Blue Ridge Environmental Defense League.

25 I'm here tonight to speak to one of the
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1 contentions that this Licensing Board dismissed --

2 contention 2.2 -- which was with regard to the failure

3 to evaluate site suitability for below-grade placement

4 of the reactor containment. Now, this was quite a

5 sensible contention for us considering that the

6 contention was made after the September 11th attack on

7 our infrastructure and our economy.

8 And essentially the rationale here is that

9 below-grade construction is advisable, if not

10 necessary, in order to maintain an adequate level of

11 security in the post-9/ll threat environment. Quite

12 reasonable.

13 Now the Licensing Board dismissed that

14 contention citing an earlier Commission order from

15 December 18, 2002, which basically said that the,

16 threat of terrorism was too speculative and remote to

17 be considered in a site-specific proceeding under the

18 National Environmental Policy Act. Now that's -- I

19 think that's a stunning comment by the -- both by the

20 Licensing Board and by the Agency that is mandated to

21 protect public health, safety and security.

22 Now tonight I'm going to submit to you

23 that on January 16th, 2007, the United States Supreme

24 Court essentially upheld the -- a -- the Ninth Circuit

25 decision from June of this year and their
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1 determination in a California proceeding, again which

2 the Licensing Board had dismissed a -- contention with

3 regard to site suitability in a security environment

4 for -- in that case -- a nuclear waste storage

5 .. facility.

6 But the Ninth Circuit and the Supreme

7 Court have now stated that in this -- in that -- in

8 that Circuit that in fact the public has due process

9 to raise these issues of environmental consequence

10 under the National Environmental Policy Act. And it

11 is your responsibility to, I believe, review the

12 Supreme Court and the Ninth Circuit's decision in your

13 evaluation of this particular proceeding.

14 Now, I'd also like to submit tonight that

15 in fact our contention has more bearing now in light

16 of the discovery of a -- of another document, which we

17 will submit to you before the comment period closes.

18 Now this document is a 1980 document, which the NRC

19 formed an 11-member panel to examine how to design

20 nuclear reactors to be less vulnerable to sabotage and

21 terrorism.

22 The 11-member panel was made up of

23 manufacturers -- Westinghouse and General Electric.

24 It was made up of reactor designers -- Bechtel and

25 Sergeant Lundy. It was made up of reactor owners --
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1 Commonwealth Edison and Northern States Power. And

2 they were there to produce a set of design options for

3 determining the -- you know -- how you can make these

4 things more safe and secure. They produced an 800-

5 page report, which is NUREG/CR-1345, January 1981.

6 And what do you know? Following 9/11, the

7 NRC removed this report from the public review, and

8 apparently they have removed it from the NRC's

9 consciousness. None of the advanced reactor designs,

10 including the API000, have incorporated the security

11 design improvements deemed feasible by the industry

12 itself.

13 Now I would ask the participants -- you

14 know --

15 MS. PARISH: Five minutes.

16 MR. GUNTER: I'm sorry. That's five

17. minutes?

18 MS. PARISH: Your time is up.

19 MR. GUNTER: Okay. Please consider why

20 this Board -- why this agency -- why this industry is

21 putting the production margins and profit margins

22 ahead of national security. This is a very serious

23 charge. Thank you.

24 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you, Mr.

25 Gunter.
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1 Mr. Kamps? Kevin Kamps?

2 Emily Harry is signed up next.

3 MR. KAMPS: Good evening. My name is

4 Kevin Kamps, als0 with Nuclear Information and

5 Resource Service, where I serve as nuclear waste

6 specialist.

7 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Could you speak up

8 just a little bit?

9 MR. KAMPS: Yes, I will. Thank you.

10 NIRS, along with other public interest

11 environmental and safe energy organizations, challenge

12 the North Anna early site permit for new reactors

13 based on concerns about high-level radioactive waste

14 risks. That was contention 3.2 on waste confidence;

15 3.2.1, failure to evaluate weather and in what time

16 frame spent fuel generated by proposed reactors can be

17 safely disposed of; and contention 3.2.2. Even if the

18 waste confidence decision applies to this proceeding,

19 it should be reconsidered. And that's what I'm

20 focusing on.

21 The ASLB dismissed our contention citing

22 NRC's infamous nuclear waste confidence decision.

23 NRC's confidence -- so called -- is that a high-level

24 waste dump will be opened in the U.S. by 2025. Based

25 on this alone, ASLBs have routinely dismissed

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com

v



87

1 contentions such as ours, effectively rubberstamping

2 unlimited high-level radioactive waste generation by

3 extending the operating licenses at old reactors for

4 20 additional years, and now greasing the skids for

5 approving new reactor licenses for the first time in

6 decades.

7 But NRC's nuclear waste confidence

8 decision is bogus, fraudulent, and a sham. It is very

9 telling that NRC has had to adjust its confidence over

10 the years. When it first issued its confidence

11 decision in 1984 -- an appropriate year in Orwellian

12 sense -- NRC was sure at least one dump would be open

13 by the year 2009, at the latest. But by 1990, NRC's

14 confidence seemed to dim a little, and it revised its

15 prediction for an opening date to 2025, where it has

16 stayed since.

17 But NRC may have to adjust its confidence

18 further out into the future based on some simple

19 facts, as well as recent revelations. Last year, the

20 U.S. Department of Energy admitted that its proposed

21 Yucca Mountain, Nevada high-level waste dump, first

22 slated to open in 1998 -- then 2010, then 2012 --

23 could now not open before 2017, at the very earliest.

24 But shortly thereafter, DOE's director of the Office

25 of Civilian Radioactive Waste Management admitted the
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1 opening date would more likely be 2020 or 2021.

2 Accounting for the inevitable flurry of

3 law suits from the state of Nevada and concerned

4 citizen groups across the country, one such legal

5 action has already set back the Yucca Mountain project

6 years. In 2004, the D.C. Circuit Court of Appeals

7 ruled that the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency

8 cannot arbitrarily limit radiation release regulations

9 at Yucca to only the first 10,000 years, but must

10 protect public health out to the period of peak dose

11 downstream, hundreds of thousands of years into the

12 future. High-level radioactive waste is deadly

13 forevermore, after all.

14 Acknowledging the implications for the

15 Yucca Mountain project of -- acknowledging the

16 implications for the project of arch-dump opponent

17 Harry Reid of Nevada becoming U.S. Senate leader, the

18 Department of Energy's Deputy Secretary told the

19 nuclear industry trade conference just last month,

20 "There are many ways that we can seek to compromise

21 with the Congressional leadership in dealing with the

22 question and potential uncertainty of spent-fuel

23 management over the next few decades before Yucca

24 Mountain comes on line." He added that opening Yucca

25 Mountain by 2017 or 2020 would only occur if DOE is
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1 "wildly successful," which we can all have genuine

2 confidence won't be the case.

3 Just last week, this same Deputy Secretary

4 told reporters that he only had some level of

5 confidence that DOE would even meet its recently

6 announced, self-imposed deadline of June 30, 2008 to

7 file an application with the NRC for a license to

8 construct and operate the Yucca dump, a filing that

9 would then be six years overdue. Thus, DOE's number

10 two official himself is indicating that a 2020 opening

11 date for Yucca is wildly optimistic, and rather than

12 being a dozen years away, could rather be decades

13 away.

14 I'm running out of time, so I'll just

15 mention that just recently NRC Commissioner Ed

16 McGaffigan, the longest serving Commissioner in the

17 Agency's history, told reporters it may be time to

18 stop digging at Yucca. "I think Yucca Mountain has

19 been beset by bad law, bad regulatory policy, bad

20 science policy, bad personnel policy, bad budget

21 policy throughout its history." That was a quote from

22 Commissioner McGaffigan.

23 His prediction for the opening date of

24 Yucca is 2025 or 2027, which violates NRC's nuclear

25 waste confidence decision. That was our very
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1 contention. And we object to its being dismissed in

2 this proceeding. Thank you.

3 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you, Mr. Kamp.

4 Emily Harry?

5 MS. HARRY: Hi, there. My name is Emily

6 Harry, and I live and work at the Little Flower

7 Catholic Worker Farm here in Louisa.

8 I want to begin by pointing out that we've

9 been keeping a little score. And it seems that 18

10 folks have come up and opposed this early site permit.

11 And six folks have come up in support, mostly because

12 of business and economic reasons. That's three to

13 one. I just wanted to point that out.

14 I strongly oppose the early site permit at

15 North Anna because it is dangerous, unnecessary, and

16 a major cause of pollution.

17 Nuclear power is not the answer. Finding

18 ways to keep our lights on is a matter of priorities,

19 and Virginia Power -- Dominion specifically -- has

20 not, and will not prioritize alternative energies

21 unless we require them to.

22 As a believer in Jesus Christ, I cannot

23 stand by silently while the Commission makes decisions

24 that affects the lives of my family, my future

25 children, and my future children's children.
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1 Nuclear power is not actually clean and

2 green, as our Administration would have you think.

3 Within 10 to 20 years, the length of time of this

4 early site permit, nuclear reactors will produce no

5 net energy because of the massive amounts of fossil

6 fuel that it takes to mine, enrich and transport

7 uranium, which by the way is imported from other

8 countries like Russia and Australia.

9 Nuclear energy is not a sustainable source

10 of jobs either. It's outrageously expensive, and --

11 and it's dependent on massive government subsidies.

12 The private investors are scared to invest in it

13 because of the safety factors.

14 I agree with the other folks who came up

15 and -- and brought up the issue of the terrorist

16 attack. I don't -- I haven't heard of a plan in case

17 there is a terrorist attack. And I live 15 miles

18 away.

19 I actually spoke with a woman today who

20 had worked security at North Anna, and after a few

21 weeks decided that she could no longer work there.

22 Because of the lack of training that she received, she

23 didn't feel safe at her own job.

24 And as a person of faith who is called to

25 put people over profits, I can't agree with the
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1 arguments that this is good for our economy -- it's

2 good for the profits -- because I always put people

3 over profits.

4 I want to just educate everyone on the

5 fact that there was a Stanford study -- Stanford

6 University study in 2004 -- that found that the most

7 powerful wind forces in the world occur in the Great

8 Lakes of North America. In fact, the land between the

9 Rockies and the Mississippi is referred to as the

10 Saudi Arabia of wind because of the relentless gales

11 that consistently batter this huge American prairie.

12 So what I'm saying is if we demand that

13 Virginia Power -- Dominion Power -- invest in

14 alternative sources -- not nuclear energy -- we can

15 really turn things around for our future.

16 In closing, I want to say again that I

17 strongly urge you to oppose this early site permit.

18 Nuclear power is not the answer.

19 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you, Ms.

20 Harry.

21 Rebecca Jarvis is signed up next. Rebecca

22 Jarvis?

23 And Kelly Taylor is the next person on the

24 list.

25 MS. JARVIS: Thank you. Thank you for
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1 letting me speak.

2 I've heard so much tonight that I agree

3 with. And there's been so much that has been said

4 that I think is really important.

5 I wondered if I could make an unusual

6 request of the panel and ask could I give my five

7 minutes to Paul Gunter, the gentleman from NIRS? I

8 was really being very instructed by the things that he

9 was sharing. Would that be possible?

10 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: What we could do is

11 if you want to have your five minutes, fine. And then

12 if after we're done with everyone, Mr. Gunter can come

13 back for another five minutes. If that's what you

14 want to do, sir. Okay?

15 So, you don't have to give up your time.

16 Do your five-minute thing. And at the end of all of

17 the people who've signed up, we'll ask Mr. Gunter if

18 he'd like to have another five minutes.

19 MS. JARVIS: Okay. Well, thank you very

20 much. That's very generous.

21 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: I mean, I think we

22 have enough time here. We've got until 11:00 o'.clock.

23 If we can get out of here before that, that's fine.

24 But we want to hear everyone who wants to

25 speak. Once that's done, we can have a repeat.
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1 MS. JARVIS: Thank you.

2 I have been praying about this moment for

3 the last few weeks, hoping that somehow I could say

4 something -- I could come up with the words tonight

5 that would help all of us reconnect to our hearts,

6 that I could be that bucket of cold water that would

7 wake us all up from this nightmare that we have

8 created that's nuclear. That somehow we could all

9 reconnect to everything that is good and true and life

10 affirming, because we all know in our souls that

11 whether the end comes during our lifetimes or during

12 the lives of our children, or during the lives of our

13 grandchildren, the end game of nuclear is death. Not

14 just death that can be rejuvenated by the next

15. generation, but a death of thousands and thousands and

16 thousands of years -- the death of DNA. And -- and

17 how do we know? Maybe the death of the only life that

18 exists in the universe.

19 I'm talking. about meltdown. The

20 possibility is so horrific. And we're all pretending

21 like it may never happen, that it can never happen.

22 But just imagine that moment when you hear

23 the siren, or -- or the music that you're listening to

24 on the radio is interrupted by a voice saying those

25 dreaded words. Or the TV show that you're watching is
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1 replaced by that emergency signal.

2 The very first thought is -- is I've got

3 to get to my children. But they're across town. And

4 so you frantically jump in your car. But you're

5 either stopped by the police or you're stopped by the

6 other hundreds of cars that are clogging the roads

7 because they're trying to get to their children too.

8 And you realize with horror that you're not going to

9 be able to get to your kids, that you can't keep them

10 safe from this. And that even if you could touch

11 them, for them it's already too late, because the

12 cloud of poison has already gotten to them.

13 And whether it's today or tomorrow or next

14 week or next year, their fates are sealed. They will

15 not survive this mistake created by the adults in

16 their world who are supposed to protect them.

17 Think about all the people and places and

18 things in your life that you cherish. Because all of

19 those things will be poisoned essentially forever

20 because that -- that -- that cloud of poison will seep

21 into every corner.

22 And a lot of these compounds are water

23 soluble, and they will -- will -- will seep into the

24 very cells of our bodies and affect our water

25 supplies, our food supplies, everything that we own.
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1 We would be another Chernobyl.

2 When Oppenheimer saw the first bomb go off

3 -- you're probably very familiar with this -- he was

4 horrified. And -- and he said, "Behold. I have

5 become death -- the destroyer of worlds." And you

6 know that Oppenheimer died of throat cancer.

7 Until-we talk about conservation, until we

8 talk about energy efficiency, we don't want to talk

9 about nuclear. Nuclear is death to cancer cells.

10 Nuclear is death when it's raining down on cities as

11 nuclear bombs. And it is death at North Anna. It is

12 deadly here too.

13 I -- I don't want anybody to misunderstand

14 me. I love electricity. I'm -- I'm just wondering

15 when and where and why we all bought into the idea

16 that it had to be either or, that we had to mortgage

17 the futures of all the generations that come after us

18 just to have our lights on.

19 I think that when we move to clean

20 sustainable energy sources, there will still be good

21 jobs. There will still be a vibrant tax base. There

22 will still be corporate profits. We would give up

23 none of the economic benefits that these gentlemen

24 have been sharing about tonight. But we would

25 eliminate all of the risks.
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1 I want so much for all of us to turn away

2 from this path of destruction that we're on. We are

3 heading toward that cliff, pedal to the metal, eyes

4 wide open.

5 If we don't do it tonight, who will do it?

6 If we don't do it now, when will it be done? If we

7 don't stop it here, when will it be stopped?

8 I urge you to use your positions to -- to

9 -- to deny this ESP, and to reconnect and remember how

10 sweet life is and to know that everyone that comes

11 after us is going to love and value their lives as

12 much as we love and value ours. And I don't believe

13 we have the right to take that life away from- them.

14 Thank you for letting mespeak.

15 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you, Ms.

16 Jarvis.

17 Kelly Taylor, please?

18 Barbara Crawford is next on the list.

19 MS. TAYLOR: Good evening, gentlemen. My

20 name is Kelly Taylor, and I am a landowner in Louisa

21 County.

22 I appreciate the opportunity, not just for

23 myself to come out and speak, but for the fact that

24 it's a public meeting. We get to meet with our

25 friends and neighbors and everybody has an opportunity

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com



98

1 to say what's on their mind and -- and what they feel

2 is pertinent to this process.

3 Hopefully I won't keep you long. I can't

4 speak to the fine-details about what has already been

5 done by the Licensing Board. I know you have a huge

6 task ahead of you reviewing the work that's already

7 been done to make sure that it's adequate, to make

8 sure that it covers the things that are required to be

9 coveredby regulation. And I have no doubt that that

10 process is ongoing, and there's a tremendous amount of

11 responsibility that's involved in it.

12 But when it comes to discussing the

13 findings of whether the issuance of an early site

14 permit will be inimical to the common defense and

15 security or to the health and safety of the public, I

16 think it's important for everyone else in the room to

17 keep in mind that Virginia has a growing economy. And

18 we have -- we will continue to need the electricity.

19 It is nice to think that we won't. It is

20 nice to think that there are sources of electricity

21 that are risk-free. But there aren't any. And

22 considering all that, I would like to thank you for

23 your efforts.

24 In the hope that you may find that the

25 early site permit process has been done appropriately,
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1 I endorse the process as an opportunity to work out

2 the details that need to be worked out for the

3 environmental issues that are involved prior to

4 spending dollars on construction for structures that

5 aren't necessary, that won't provide the protection

6 for the environment that we need. Design changes can

7 be worked out before construction ever starts in order

8 to provide for protection of the environment.

9 And I think there are lots of things out

10 there that we can spend our time and energy being

11 afraid of. I don't hear people protesting the

12 building of new airports or putting in new airlines,

13 even though we know that airplanes have been used in

14 terrorists' attacks.

15 I think that nuclear power is the safest,

16 most protected source of energy we have. And I

17 appreciate your efforts on the behalf of keeping it

18 safe for the rest of the public.

19 Thank you.

20 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you, Ms.

21 Taylor.

22 Barbara Crawford, please, is next.

23 And then Christopher Paine is after that.

24 MS. CRAWFORD: Hi. My name is Barbara

25 Crawford. I am citizen of Louisa County. I want to
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1 thank you for coming here tonight.

2 I want to believe that this matters. I

3 want to believe that what everybody is saying here

4 tonight matters, that it's going to be taken

5 seriously. I hope that you came here because this

6 process isn't just a rubber stamp of what's happened

7 heretofore, and that you will listen and take into

8 consideration everything that all of us have to say to

9 you.

10 Several people have commented on the

11 crowd, or lack of crowd, that we have here tonight.

12 And in the past at hearings having to do with North

13 Anna, we've had hundreds. And one of the reasons was

14 there was no notice of this. And you may not even be

15 aware of that.

16 Nowhere in our local paper, which is where

17 we all find out what's going on around here, was there

18 any article or legal notice of this hearing tonight.

19 And for that reason, I seriously question the legality

20 of even having this hearing. The people of this

21 County who find out what's going on in their County

22 had no notice of this meeting. The people who are

23 here tonight are on e-mail lists. That's how they

24 knew about the hearing.

25 And our paper comes out once a week, on
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1. Thursdays. And in today's paper, which we all got on

2 our way home from work tonight, on page 8 of the first

3 section, there was an article about tonight's hearing.

4 So that many people in this County may or may not have

5 gotten to page 8 of the paper on Thursday night, or

6 they may be watching CSI or Grey's Anatomy. Who

7 knows? But the point is that the people of this

8 County did not have notice of this hearing, and it

9 must be said because that is wrong.

10 I called the editor of the -- of our

11 paper. She was apologetic. She said she'd heard

12 nothing from Dominion, nothing from the NRC. And they

13 did not know about this hearing. Someone should have

14 told them, because notice to the public is an

15 essential part of democracy.

16 If the people of this County didn't know

17 about this, they couldn't come out and speak their

18 piece if it weren't for various e-mail lists, which

19 produced the few people who are here tonight. And I'm

20 telling you there were hundreds of people in the past.

21 As I said before, I want to believe that

22 this -- that this meeting matters. I don't trust

23 Dominion. I have never seen any reason to.

24 Recently, there was a little article in

25 our local paper saying that unit 1 had to be shut down
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1 because there was a problem with leaking pipes. The

2 following week, there was a little article saying they

3 had to shut down unit 2 for a problem, and they

4 referred to the previous week shutdown as regularly

5 scheduled maintenance, in a one-week period of time.

6 How stupid do they think we are?

7 It went from being an emergency shutdown

8 for repairs to regularly-scheduled maintenance. We

9 should trust Dominion? I don't think so.

10 Do I trust the NRC? Well, let's put it

11 this way, I grew up right beside Three Mile Island.

12 When it was melting down, my family was still there.

13 The NRC made the decision -- in the interests of

14 national security -- they wouldn't tell anybody. They

15 wouldn't evacuate. So my folks were there all through

16 that nightmare.

17 No, I don't trust the NRC. I'd like to.

18 But I have a big problem. And I blame Jimmy Carter a

19 little bit too, because he went along with it.

20 One of my main concerns with -- with North

21 Anna, aside from the fact that I just plain don't

22 trust nuclear power -- and it's ingrained in me after

23 Three Mile Island -- and I never will, is that the

24 location of North Anna -- North Anna Nuclear Power

25 Plant to Washington, D.C. is very close. With the
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1 storage especially of the spent waste rods, I am very

2 much concerned that North Anna has a bull's eye on it

3 for any terrorist who comes along. I mean, any

4 nuclear power plant is a target for terrorism. But

5 with the prevailing winds and the nearness to D.C., I

6 just see North Anna as being -- having a big bull's

7 eye on it. And I would hope that you are looking at

8 that issue, because that is so terribly important.

9 And I want to say that I live seven miles

10 from the nuclear power plant, in the woods, in a log

11 cabin, and have never once heard the siren, which. is

12 supposed to alert me.

13 Two reactors is two too many. Please

14 don't make it any worse. We the people of Louisa

15 County and central Virginia matter. Please don't

16 rubberstamp this proceeding. Thank you.

17 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you.

18 Mr. Christopher Paine?

19 And then Priscilla Sonne I believe is

20 signed up next.

21 Mr. Paine?

22 MR. PAINE: Yes. I welcome the

23 opportunity to appear before you this evening. I'm

24 the senior nuclear programs analyst at the Natural

25 Resources Defense Council, and I'm sure you know as
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1 well from other proceedings.

2 The Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals

3 decision has been mentioned, as well as the Supreme

4 Court's denial in *that case. But it's still a fact

5 that this proceeding does not contain a NEPA analysis

6 of the consequences of a nuclear -- of a -- of a

7 terrorist attack on nuclear facilities. And I'd like

8 to delve a little bit into the -- into the

9 Commission's reasoning on that.

10; The first reason that's given in the EIS

11 for not analyzing the terrorist threat is that, "The

12 Commission does not currently have a method or theory

13 with which to perform a meaningful analysis of the

14 environmental impacts of terrorism with respect to a

15 particular facility."

16 Now this statement frankly is nonsense

17 from a technical point of view. But it's also a

18 peculiar argument to hear from those who have just

19 spent the last three years -- the NRC staff has spent

20 the last three years engaged in a fairly abstract

21 process of bounding analysis using nominal values from

22 most plant parameters of environmental consequence.

23 Well, that's exactly the same kind of analysis one

24 would use in analyzing the terrorist threat. It would

25 be no more or less meaning or relevant than the rest
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1 of the environmental analysis supporting the ESP

2 application. So that first -- that first argument in

3 the EIS rejecting terrorism is nonsense.

4 Now, from a technical point of view, if

5 the NRC staff needs help performing that kind of an

6 analysis, we would be happy to assist you. Many

7 organizations like the Defense Threat Reduction Agency

8 or NRDC use the HPAC code -- hazard prediction

9 analysis code. We're quite expert at using it. We

10 could -- we could do the analysis for you if you're

11 unwilling to do it yourself.

12 Next we hear the argument that, "In the

13 absence of specific information indicating that. a

14 terrorist attack on a specific facility is likely to

15 occur, NEPA does not require consideration of

16 postulated terrorist attacks." Not only does the

17 recent court decision strike down this argument, but

18 it's clearly untenable on its face.

19 Including that kind of argument in the EIS

20 should actually be an embarrassment to the Commission.

21 The staff and the applicant model the consequences of

22 core melt accidents, "in the absence of specific

23 information," indicating that a core melt's going to

24 occur. Of course, there's not specific information

25 that that kind of thing is going to happen. It's a

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com



106

1 probabilistic analysis.

2 Indeed while such an event is almost

3 assessed to be extremely unlikely, it continues to be

4 modeled because such low probability events can have

5 very significant to catastrophic consequences.

6 Finally, the EIS advances the argument

7 that the public aspect of the NEPA process conflicts

8 with the need to protect certain sensitive

9 information, and therefore it shouldn't analyze

10 terrorist attacks. For example, the -- the EIS says

11 that such an analysis would involve examination, not

12 only of how terrorists would cause maximum damage, but

13 how they might best be thwarted. Well, that's not

14 true. This. argument is not only wrong as a

15 description of what NEPA requires, but flawed as a

16 basis for the Board's finding on the common defense

17 and security issue.

18 A NEPA analysis of the environmental

19 consequences of an explosive dispersal of radioactive

20 and other hazardous materials that are likely to be

21 present at the NAPS at various points during the

22 operating life cycles of units 3 and 4 does not

23 require a scintilla of discussion about such attacks

24 might be thwarted by plant security systems security

25 and personnel. That's just a completely bogus
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1 argument. It could, and probably should, entail a

2 discussion of inherent design features such as super-

3 hardened storage casks that would serve to mitigate

4 the consequences of such attacks.

5 Moreover, if 9/11 has taught us anything,

6 it should have taught us that we cannot rely on

7 keeping ourselves ignorant as a strategy for keeping

8 terrorists ignorant of lucrative targets. The lack of

9 public analysis of the threat that this -- that the

10 suicide attacks with fully fueled airliners could pose

11 to skyscrapers like the Twin Towers did not keep Al

12 Quaeda from perceiving the destructive potential of

13 such attacks, and acting on that perception.

14 Quite the opposite is true. Our failure

15 to fully apprehend the devastating potential of this

16 form of terrorist attack probably contributed to the

17 nation's vulnerability and our inability to prevent

18 it.

19 Now on the common defense and security

20 issue, I would submit that beyond the NEPA issues,

21 there are substantive security reasons why the

22 proposed ESP could Well be inimical to the common

23 defense and security. And these serious issues

24 require further analysis.

25 Setting up four reactors -- siting up to
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1 four reactors and 25 to 30 percent of Virginia's

2 future electricity supply at a single site, three of

3 which -- three of those reactors which depend on a

4 cooling impoundment that could be destroyed, or could

5 evaporate under drought conditions, is not the best

6. security scenario for the state of Virginia, or the

7 national capital area. Thank you.

8 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Mr. Paine, thank

9 you. May I ask if you're going to submit anything in

10 writing? It would be helpful if you could give us the

11 page numbers of the final EIS that you're citing.

12. That would be helpful.

13 MR. PAINE: Yes. There's actually much

14 more to my statement. I will leave it with you.

15 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: That'd be fine.

16 We'll put it into the record.

17 The page numbers help us. I mean, I've

18 personally read the entire final EIS and all the

19 attachments. And I just don't remember what page

20 those quotes are from. Thank you.

21 All right. We have Priscilla Sonne. Ms.

22 Sonne?

23 MS. SONNE: I apologize that I don't have

24 a written statement, and this is just kind of rough,

25 off the cuff. I didn't think that I was going to be
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1 able to get out here tonight.

2 I'm a resident of Nelson County. I live

3 in Nelly's Ford.. I'm a homemaker.

4 The reason I'm here tonight is the same

5 reason that I was here in 1979. I've tried to live my

6 life based on the principles of love and respect and

7 responsibility. I'm not here out of fear, and I don't

8 buy into the fear generation of why we should make

9 decisions.

10 And again, I'm not a scientist, and I

11 don't have any factual data to offer you, other than

12 that as a plea out of responsibility for our planet

13 and for the earth and for the state of Virginia, I

14 have to stand against the building of another nuclear

15 plant in Louisa. And I hope that you refuse to offer

16 them the permit. Thank you.

17 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you. With

18 that, we've concluded all of the people who registered

19 in their statements. If anyone else wants to speak,

20 please register and do so.

21 Otherwise, we will ask Mr. Gunter if he

22 wants to speak further. We'll give you another five

23 minutes, sir, if you need that.

24 MR. GUNTER: Okay.

25 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Great.
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1 MR. GUNTER: Thank you for the

2 unprecedented opportunity. I appreciate it.

3 You know, I'm just going to pick up where

4 I left off with the issue of the submitted contention

5 2.2, where we asked the Licensing Board to consider

6 the failure to evaluate the site suitability for

7 below-grade placement of the reactor containment.

8 And -- you know -- there's this underlying

9 concern that the Agency has repeatedly subordinated

10 public safety and security to the -- to production

11 margins and -- and the financial interests of the --

12 of the regulated industry. And that is -- you know --

13 no more graphically demonstrated than in a recent

14 Office of Public Affairs release from January 29th,

15 2007, which is the statement from NRC Chairman Dale

16 Klein on the Commission's affirmation of the final

17 design basis threat rule. And I submit to you that it

18 relates very directly to your decision that you --

19 that you're poised on.

20 Mr. Klein said in his opening remark,

21 "Nuclear power plants are inherently robust structures

22 that our studies show provide adequate protection in

23 a hypothetical attack by an airplane. The NRC has

24 also taken actions to require nuclear power plant

25 operators to be able to manage large fires or
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1 explosions, no matter what has caused them."

2 Now, what I will submit to you again for

3 this proceeding is -- is another NRC document -- this

4 one -- NUREG/CR-2859 -- which is essentially another

5 NRC public document which is no longer publicly

6 available. However, it was publicly available, and in

7 our archives, up until -- you know -- when it was

8 removed from ADAMS following the September 11th

9 attack. And this particular report, which was

10 prepared by Argonne National Laboratory is entitled,

11 Evaluation of Aircraft Crash Hazards Analysis for

12 Nuclear Power Plants.

13 Now remembering Commission Chair Klein's

14 remarks, I'm going to read a couple excerpts from the

15 very reports that Commissioner Klein claims should

16 assure us. "It appears that for all U.S. plants

17 currently under construction, it has been found that

18 it is not necessary to require containments designed

19 to take the impact of large commercial aircraft."

20 Argonne National Lab.

21 Here's another quote. "It should be kept

22 foremost in the mind that the combined effects of

23 impact and fire due to an aircraft crash open the

24 possibility for numerous multiple failures."

25 Another quote from NUREG/CR-2859, which by
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1 the way was submitted as reference material in our

2 original contention. "If only one percent of the fuel

3 -- say 500 pounds -- of an FB-lll fighter plane is

4 involved in such an event, the blast environment would

5 be the equivalent to the detonation of..approximately

6 1,000 pounds of TNT."

7 Based on the review of past licensing

8 experience, it appears that fire and explosion hazards

9 have been treated with much less care than the direct

10 aircraft impact, and the resulting structural

11 response. Therefore, the claim that these fire and

12 explosion effects do not represent a threat to nuclear

13 power plant facilities has not been clearly

14 demonstrated.

15 Again, I'm just going to close with the

16 opening remark of Commissioner Klein, as the NRC

17 refused to consider aircraft impact on commercial

18 nuclear power plants. Again, he said, "Nuclear power

19 plants are inherently robust structures that our

20 studies show provide adequate protection in a

21 hypothetical attack by an airplane."

22 There is a very serious disconnect that

23 everyone in this room -- operator, regulator, and

24 public -- we owe it our most dire attention to direct

25 our efforts to put national security first, and
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company financial interests below that.

We have -- your task, I challenge you

tonight is to reverse the trend that we're faced with.

Thank you.

ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN:

We have two other

subsequently signed up.

Ms. Theile? Abahaya

And then Leora Brown

Thank you.

people who have

Theile?

is next.

sure whether I gotI'm notI'm sorry.

that right.

MS. THEILE: Thank you very much. Can I

be heard?

ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Yes. You are Abhaya

It's tricky.

Could you pronounce

MS. THEILE:

ADMIN. JUDGE

Close.

KARLIN:

it for us?

MS. THEILE: Yes. My name is Abhaya

Theile.

ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Okay. Great.

MS. THEILE: And I too am with the

People's Alliance for Clean Energy. Tonight I speak

on my own behalf as a private citizen.

We are here today to address the issue of
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1 whether or not the NRC has adequately invested --

2 investigated any and all means that the early site

3 permit would harm public's health and welfare, or the

4 public security. My answer, and the answer of many

5 people who cannot be here tonight because of weather

.6 concerns or because they had to be with their family,

7 is a resounding no.

8 Among the multiple reasons for this

9 resounding no is the issue of radioactive nuclear

10 waste, which has not been considered as part of this

11 process. It must be considered that electricity is

12 but a fleeting by-product of nuclear reactors. The

13 actual product is radioactive nuclear waste that

14 remains lethal for generations to come.

15 I will keep my remarks somewhat

16 abbreviated since so many people before me spoke.about

17 this issue. I certainly share Mr. Zeller's concerns

18 on this issue, as well as the concerns of many people

19 who've already spoken.

20 But I will reiterate three points. There

21 is a risk of leakage into groundwater and surrounding

22 waterways. There is the risk of possible terrorist

23 attack due to our proximity in the nation's capital.

24 There is a risk of possible widespread contamination

25 by the population if the -- there is an accident
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1 during the transportation of the waste. We cannot

2 solve these nuclear waste problems if we continue to

3 make more waste.

4 I ask why should we put ourselves and our

5 children and future generations at such risk? We

6 shouldn't.

7 The early site permit review process has

8. not attended to our best interests. It has

9 disregarded these dangers -- these dangers which are

10 intrinsic to the siting of two new nuclear reactors

11 here at North Anna. For that reason, the early site

12 permit should be denied. Thank you for this

13 opportunity.

14 ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you. Thank

15 you.

16 Leora Brown? Ms. Brown?

17 MS. BROWN: My name is Leora Brown. I

18 live in Charlottesville.

19 I just wanted to say that I am also

20 devastated by the prospect of you permitting the early

21 site permit. And I've been very inspired by

22 everything that anybody has said against early site

23 permits.

24 I'd like to read a statement of Food and

25 Water Watch by executive director Wenonah Hauter.
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1 "Thank you for the opportunity to share

2 Food and Water Watch's concerns about the human health

3 and the environmental risks posed by the proposed

4 addition of two nuclear reactors at North Anna site.

5 "Food and Water Watch is a national

6 nonprofit organization working to protect the public's

7 access to clean water and to healthy food. Through

8 research and analysis, public education outreach, we

9 work to protect food, fish and water, and the

10 communities that rely on them.

11 "Virginians like people across the nation

12 should be able to count on the government to oversee

13 and protect our natural resources. We are concerned

14 that construction of new reactors relying on water

15 from Lake Anna for cooling would decrease water levels

16 and increase water temperature posing a threat to fish

17 and aquatic life in the lake and downstream.

18 "Increased water withdrawals could

19 directly kill fish and. their larvae, in particular

20 striped bass. Scientists already predict more

21 frequent droughts, which reduce water levels and raise

22 temperatures. As a result of climate change, even a

23 small increase in water temperature from coolant

24 discharge would threaten the aquatic environment and

25 fish of Lake Anna. More frequent episodes of reduced

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com



117

1 water flow below the dam could jeopardize downstream

2 aquatic habitat.

3 "We are also concerned about the risks to

4 human health created by increased water temperatures,

5 and the increased bacteria warmer temperatures may

6 cause. The waste water discharge is not only hotter

7 than normal, river and lake water that contains toxic

8 chemicals, solvents and radioactive pollution

9 potentially harmful to surrounding communities and

10 those who use water in the watershed, including

11 groundwater.

12 "In addition to recreation, fishers and

13 boaters, farmers, local landowners and utilities all

14 value Lake Anna and depend on it for water for life,

15 livelihood and recreation.

16 "Lastly this concern assumes a best case

17 scenario, one that envisions no accidents, no

18 unexpected releases of nuclear matter or acts of

19 terror, that nuclear waste will not be stored in

20 Virginia, and without consideration for the

21 environmental dangers from the production and use of

22 nuclear materials.

23 "Food and Water Watch urges you to

24 carefully consider the expected impacts on the health

25 of Lake Anna, the fish and ecosystem, and the risks to
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nearby residents and users of the lake. An early site

permit should not be issued for building additional

reactors at North Anna. Adverse effects on health and

safety of the communities and the environment of Lake

Anna are too great."

And I do hope that these comments are not

ignored, that this hearing is not in vain, that you

will respect life, love, the planet, and not issue

these early site permits. Thank you.

ADMIN. JUDGE KARLIN: Thank you. Excuse

me. Thank you. Thank you, Ms. Brown.

With that, that's the last presentation

that we have. We are going to wrap up this session

this evening.

I thought it would be worthwhile just

saying where do we go from here? What does this Board

do? How does the process proceed?

As I mentioned, we have studied carefully

the environmental impact statements that have been

prepared by the staff. We have studied carefully the

safety evaluation reports that have been prepared by

the staff and a lot of work done by the applicant.

We've reviewed the application and other materials.

We've asked several hundred questions of

them, and they are working hard to answer those
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1 questions. We think those questions are important,

2 and we're looking forward to the responses.

3 We're going to study the answers. We're

4 going to think about what we've heard tonight and see

5 if there are any other questions we have to ask.

6 We're then going to hold a hearing that's

7 going to be an evidentiary hearing -- a trial-like

8 procedure -- in Louisa at the County Council Offices

9 starting on April 24th and going for up to two weeks,

10 if necessary. We really don't think it will be two

11 weeks -- more like four or five days.

12 Experts will be there. They will be on

13 the stand. And we will ask them the questions we

14 think are needed and appropriate to answer for us to

15 decide the six questions we have to decide. And those

16 are ones that are assigned to us by law. They're in

17 the Federal Register statements in the back at

18 registration at the outside table.

19 This Board is a creature of law. We are

20 judges. We have to abide by and follow the law. We

21 have certain decisions we're supposed to make. And

22 within the limits of those decisions, we try to do the

23 best we can, and make the best decision we can.

24 And if you're interested in this process

25 -- and I know many of you are -- we welcome you to
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attend that hearing in April, and otherwise follow the

proceeding. You can look on the ADAMS and look on the.

website and get the material and get the transcript of

this proceeding tonight.

With that, we are terminating this

proceeding, and it is adjourned. Thank you.

(Whereupon, at 8:57 p.m., the hearing was

adjourned.)
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